

Advancing Comprehensive Primary Care in Medicaid

July 2020

Bipartisan Policy Center

STAFF

Katherine Hayes

Director, Health Policy

G. William Hoagland

Senior Vice President

Lisa Harootunian

Senior Policy Analyst, Health Project

Eleni Salyers

Project Associate, Health Project

Kevin Wu

Policy Analyst, Health Project

HEALTH PROJECT

Under the leadership of former Senate Majority Leaders Tom Daschle and Bill Frist, M.D., BPC's Health Project develops bipartisan policy recommendations that will improve health care quality, lower costs, and enhance coverage and delivery. The project focuses on coverage and access to care, delivery system reform, cost containment, chronic and long-term care, and rural and behavioral health.

ADVISORS

The Bipartisan Policy Center staff produced this report in collaboration with a distinguished group of senior advisors and experts, including Sheila Burke, Jim Capretta, and Chris Jennings. BPC would also like to thank Henry Claypool and Tim Westmoreland for their contributions to this report, as well as Health Management Associates for providing cost estimates for the policy recommendations.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

BPC would like to thank the Commonwealth Fund for its generous support.

DISCLAIMER

The findings and conclusions expressed herein do not necessarily reflect the views or opinions of BPC, its founders, its funders, or its board of directors.

Table of Contents

5	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
9	BACKGROUND
17	POLICY BARRIERS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
38	CONCLUSION

Glossary of Terms

Affordable Care Act (ACA)

Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ)

Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (ASPE)

Calendar year (CY)

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)

Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP)

Community Health Center Fund (CHCF)

Community health worker (CHW)

Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act)

Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA)

Fee-for-service (FFS)

Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP)

Federal poverty level (FPL)

Fiscal year (FY)

Graduate Medical Education (GME)

Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA)

International Medical Graduate (IMG)

Managed Care Organization (MCO)

Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC)

Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital (DSH)

Medicaid Fiscal Accountability Regulation (MFAR)

Medical loss ratio (MLR)

National Association of Medicaid Directors (NAMD)

Patient-centered medical home (PCMH)

Per member per month (PMPM)

Request by an Interested U.S. Federal Government Agency (IGA)

Upper payment limit (UPL)

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)

U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO)

Executive Summary

Access to primary care can help individuals live longer and help avoid or delay the onset of costly chronic conditions such as diabetes, heart disease, and cancer. Access to primary care can also help reduce more expensive care, including hospitalizations and emergency department visits. As health care policymakers seek to move away from volume-driven fee-for-service health care toward better integrated systems of care, they recognize the importance of primary care providers to improve health outcomes and lower overall healthcare costs.

As evidence builds on best practices, primary care providers—who are among the lowest paid health professionals—are being asked to do more than just see patients and treat their illnesses. Effective primary care models incorporate physicians, nurses, pharmacists, social workers, and other professionals to address a broad range of patient needs. New payment and delivery models that have proven effective include patient-centered medical homes and Medicaid health homes. Historically, those payment models have included additional payments to coordinate care, enhanced payment rates, and payments or grant funding to help cover the up-front costs of building a comprehensive primary care practice. Some care models receive a share of savings generated through better coordination. The majority of Medicaid-enrolled individuals under age 65 receive care through Medicaid Managed Care Organizations. Despite the benefits of these new models, only about half of all states include language in their managed care quality assessment and improvement strategies to improve primary care through payment reform.

While this report identifies barriers to the provision of primary care in Medicaid, all payers would benefit from a more comprehensive approach to improving primary care. Improving access to health insurance coverage is not the focus of this report, but lack of access to health insurance coverage is a significant barrier. Another barrier is a lack of nurses, physicians, and other providers who choose to go into primary care—in many cases because of lower payment rates across payers. The difference in payment between primary and specialty care is even more problematic for those who choose to serve low-income populations, given historically lower payments in Medicaid. BPC also identified as a barrier to primary care in Medicaid—and across our health care system — the need to address racial, ethnic, and economic barriers to care. Many of these recommendations will increase Medicaid spending in the short-term. However, failure to address the lack of good primary care will lead to even higher state and federal costs in Medicaid over time.

Health Management Associates evaluated each of the proposed legislative options to determine the potential costs or savings to the federal government over the next 10 years. Current expectations in Medicaid, including the

assumed impact of the COVID-19 economic downturn over the next several years were accounted for in these calculations. It was found that two of the proposed options, namely allowing non-expansion states an opportunity to expand their Medicaid programs with an enhanced Federal Medical Assistance Percentage as well as auto-enrolling individuals in Medicaid or Marketplace plans, could increase the federal budget by \$100-200 billion over 10 years, while also reducing the number of uninsured by 2.5-6.0 million. Other proposed options, including allowing states to offer 12 months of continuous Medicaid eligibility for adults, increasing Federal Medical Assistance Percentage for primary care services in Medicaid if paid at the same level as Medicare, or reauthorizing funding for community health centers for 10 years, could each increase the federal budget by \$25-40 billion over 10 years. Finally, some of the proposed options would likely have an uncertain impact on the federal budget, as evidence of costs or savings is not well established.

BPC's efforts to develop policy recommendations to overcome these barriers began in August 2019. COVID-19 has amplified the barriers to primary care in Medicaid. Primary care providers are increasingly worried about their ability to continue to manage their practices. Two million Americans have filed unemployment claims, resulting in an increase in the number of individuals without employer-sponsored health insurance. The resulting increase in Medicaid eligibility and decrease in tax revenues will force states to make difficult choices in the coming year. BPC's recommendations seek to address both the short-term and long-term barriers to primary care in Medicaid.

RECOMMENDATIONS

A. Support for a Comprehensive Framework for Improving Primary Care

To promote a comprehensive framework for improving primary care, Congress should:

- Direct the secretary of HHS to work with existing learning collaboratives and researchers to elevate primary care as a priority for Medicaid and share best practices on primary care among states.
- 2. Direct the secretary of HHS to work with states and other stakeholders to promote measurement and report of spending on primary care as a percentage of total health care spending.
- 3. Appropriate funding for the Primary Care Extension Program.

B. Improve Access to Insurance Coverage

To improve access to affordable health insurance coverage, Congress should:

1. Permit non-expansion states to expand Medicaid coverage under one of these options:

- Provide coverage to adults with incomes up to 138% of the federal poverty level with 100% Federal Medical Assistance Percentage phased down over five years to 90%; or
- ii. Provide coverage to adults with incomes up to 100% of the federal poverty level with 88% Federal Medical Assistance Percentage, provided they expand coverage within two years of enactment.
- 2. Permit states to auto-enroll individuals eligible for coverage under Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), or Marketplace subsidies in the appropriate programs. Marketplace auto-enrollment should only apply if the individual's subsidy meets or exceeds Marketplace premium costs.
- 3. Create a new state option for 12-month continuous Medicaid eligibility for adults.

To ensure preventive services are affordable and accessible, Congress should:

4. Require coverage of preventive care services for adults in traditional Medicaid without cost-sharing.

C. Strengthen the Medicaid Primary Care Workforce

To ensure that reimbursement for primary care providers is sufficient to support access to primary care services in Medicaid, Congress should:

 Increase state Federal Medical Assistance Percentages to 100% for primary care services for states that reimburse at Medicare rates for five years.

To strengthen MCO network adequacy requirements, Congress should:

2. Direct the HHS secretary to delay proposed changes to managed care organization network adequacy requirements and direct the Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission to develop data-driven access standards, taking into account the impact on medically underserved populations, including rural residents. Congress should direct the secretary to promulgate regulations based on the new data-driven standard.

To increase primary care workforce capacity by addressing health professional shortages, Congress should:

- 3. Direct the HHS secretary to establish a comprehensive plan to ensure oversight and coordination of all federal programs that address healthcare workforce needs.
- 4. Reauthorize the Conrad 30 program and expand the number of J-1 Visa Waivers each state receives through the program from 30 to 50, with priority given to those in rural areas.

- 5. During a public health emergency, revise restrictions on international medical graduates on H-1B visas to permit an employer to deploy an international medical graduate from an assigned site of service to another within the health system and permit an international medical graduate to provide telehealth services outside that location.
- 6. Reauthorize federal funding for the Community Health Center Fund at the current level of \$5.6 billion annually, including both mandatory and appropriated funding.

D. Address Racial, Ethnic, and Economic Disparities in Medicaid

To prevent discrimination and to encourage states to address disparities in Medicaid, Congress should:

- 1. Block implementation of the June 2020 final rule eliminating nondiscrimination provisions, and direct GAO to determine the impact of the rule.
- Direct the secretary of HHS to provide CMS guidance to states on defining and reimbursing community health workers, where evidence has demonstrated improved outcomes for those with chronic conditions.

To increase accountability for ensuring nondiscrimination and access to Medicaid benefits for individuals with disabilities, Congress should:

3. Direct the HHS secretary to require states to establish monitoring and enforcement mechanisms that ensure providers who receive Medicaid and CHIP funding comply with laws prohibiting discrimination against individuals with disabilities.

To improve the financing and coverage of proven cost-effective interventions to address social needs for high-risk populations, Congress should:

- 4. Provide the HHS secretary with the authority to approve Medicaid coverage of non-medical services that address social needs if the secretary certifies the following:
 - i. Peer-reviewed evidence demonstrates the benefit improves or maintains health or function for the targeted population.
 - The CMS Office of the Actuary certifies coverage of the defined benefit for the defined population would result in no net increase in Medicaid spending over the long-term.
 - iii. Additional benefits apply only to patients who are enrolled in Medicaid managed care or other health care payment and delivery models that include a comprehensive team-based approach to care management.

Background

A. INTRODUCTION

As part of its ongoing work to improve access to quality health care, the Bipartisan Policy Center developed policy recommendations to improve the availability of comprehensive primary care services in Medicaid. Over the past year, BPC hosted roundtable discussions, a public event, and conducted dozens of interviews with stakeholders representing Medicaid enrollees, health plans, providers, and state and federal policymakers to identify recommendations that address the barriers to comprehensive primary care in Medicaid.

Strengthening primary care in the United States has been a priority for state and federal policymakers. While progress has been made in the identification of effective delivery and reimbursement models, a number of federal policy barriers limit the spread and scale of effective primary care. Effective primary care services have the potential to result in better healthcare outcomes and cost-savings, while reducing disparities. Medicaid is the primary source of coverage for millions of low-income and vulnerable Americans, when low-income adults have both health insurance and access to a regular care provider they are "less likely to report cost-related access problems, more likely to be up-to-date with preventive screenings, and report greater satisfaction with the quality of their care."

Medicaid and COVID-19

Amid the COVID-19 pandemic, access to primary care is more critical than ever for the 74 million individuals enrolled in Medicaid in federal fiscal year 2019⁵ and the estimated 11 to 23 million additional individuals who are likely to enroll as a result of the pandemic.⁶ When compared to the general population, Medicaid-eligible individuals have higher rates of chronic conditions⁷ and complex health needs,⁸ which makes them especially vulnerable to COVID-19.⁹ Primary care providers play an essential role in the COVID-19 response by identifying and managing COVID-19 patients whose symptoms do not require hospitalization, reducing demand for hospital services.¹⁰

Health Care Providers

States report that COVID-19 has had a significant impact on a broad range of Medicaid providers, including behavioral health and substance use providers, rural providers, Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs), children's

hospitals, personal care service providers, and other providers. ^{11,12} According to the National Association for Medicaid Directors (NAMD), states' health care provider infrastructures are deteriorating because of decreased utilization of services resulting from social distancing requirements and the delay of elective treatments and procedures. ¹³ The National Governors Association (NGA), similarly indicates that critical Medicaid providers report being at risk of closing their practices due to high costs—including staffing and personal protective equipment costs—and loss of typical visit volume. ¹⁴

Federal policymakers have acted to help support states during this crisis. The Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) temporarily increased the Medicaid Federal Medical Assistance Percentages (FMAP) by 6.2%, which resulted in an increase of federal Medicaid funding to states by about \$40 billion. In order to receive the increased FMAP, states are prohibited from: (1) restricting Medicaid eligibility standards, methodologies, and procedures that were in place as of January 1, 2020; (2) increasing Medicaid premium amounts beyond the amounts in place as of January 1, 2020; (3) discontinuing coverage for Medicaid enrollees from March 18, 2020 through the end of the month in which the emergency period ends, unless the individual voluntarily terminates eligibility or ends residency in the state; and (4) imposing cost-sharing for any testing services and treatments for COVID-19, including vaccines, specialized equipment, and therapies. The FFCRA also established a state option to cover COVID-19 testing and testing-related services for the uninsured through Medicaid with the federal government covering the full cost.

NAMD²⁰ and NGA²¹ have asked Congress for an additional increase of 5.8% in FMAP to bring the full increase to 12%. The requests are based on state concerns that the FFCRA increase will not be enough to address the expected rise in the number of eligible individuals and cost of implementing continuous enrollment and new testing and treatment requirements.²² In addition to an increased FMAP, states have asked for immediate supportive payments for financially fragile Medicaid providers.^{23,24} Provider and advocacy groups have also asked Congress for additional funding to support vulnerable patients and providers.²⁵

Congress sought to address the need for health care provider relief through a \$100 billion appropriation in the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act,²⁶ and an additional \$75 billion appropriation in the Paycheck Protection Program and Health Care Enhancement Act.²⁷ The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) has distributed \$50 billion based on providers' share of Medicare fee-for-service reimbursements in 2019.²⁸ An additional \$10 billion was allocated to hospitals based on their inpatient COVID-19 admissions, \$2 billion to Medicare Disproportionate Share Hospitals, and \$10 billion was allocated to rural providers, including hospitals, rural health clinics, and rural community health centers.²⁹ In June, CMS announced the release of \$15 billion in additional funding to providers participating in Medicaid and CHIP program that had not received funding

from the \$175 billion in appropriations as well as \$10 billion to safety net hospitals. 30

Telehealth

States have had significant flexibility to offer Medicaid-covered services through telehealth, but many have imposed limits on the use of these services. Since the start of the public health emergency, CMS has encouraged states to consider telehealth options as a flexibility available to address COVID-19 challenges and increase access to providers.³¹ Accordingly, several states have updated their Medicaid policies on coverage of services delivered through telehealth.³² State policy changes have included clarification of payment rates for telehealth services and expansion of services, provider types, and modalities eligible for reimbursement through telehealth.³³ While some states and territories have set expiration dates for their new telehealth policies, 13 have not specified an end date.³⁴ The number of states and territories covering delivery of primary care services through telehealth has increased from about 36 states and territories before to the public health emergency to about 51 states and territories since.³⁵

Gaps in access to affordable broadband internet, however, limit the availability of telehealth services in certain regions, particularly in rural areas and on Indian reservations.³⁶ The CARES Act included funding to support telehealth access during COVID-19. Specifically, the CARES Act appropriated \$200 million to the Federal Communications Commission to enable the provision of telehealth services, \$100 million for additional grants under the Rural Utilities Service Broadband Deployment Pilot Program, and \$25 million for the Rural Utilities Service Distance Learning, Telemedicine, and Broadband Program, among other appropriations.³⁷ Other federal efforts remain ongoing to improve broadband access in these underserved areas.³⁸

This report provides background on Medicaid coverage of primary care services, identifies federal policy barriers to the provision of those services, and makes recommendations to advance primary care, including comprehensive primary care in Medicaid. Recommendations seek to achieve four goals:

- 1. Support a Comprehensive Framework for Improving Primary Care
- 2. Improve Access to Insurance Coverage and Health Care Services
- 3. Strengthen the Medicaid Primary Care Workforce
- 4. Address Racial, Ethnic, and Economic Disparities in Medicaid

B. OVERVIEW AND ROLE OF THE MEDICAID PROGRAM

The Medicaid program provides health insurance coverage to low-income individuals. The program is jointly funded by the states and the federal government, under federal rules, which include both mandatory and optional populations, as well as mandatory and optional benefits. In federal fiscal year 2019, Medicaid provided health insurance coverage to about 1 in 5, or 74 million low-income Americans, ^{a,39} expending \$408 billion on the federal share of program costs. ⁴⁰ According to CMS, total federal and state Medicaid spending is projected to be \$639.4 billion in fiscal year 2019. ⁴¹ In all states, categories of individuals that qualify for Medicaid are those receiving cash assistance under Transitional Assistance for Needy Families or Supplemental Security Income, low-income children and their parents, pregnant women, individuals with disabilities, and other groups. ⁴²

The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) expanded the Medicaid program by requiring states to provide Medicaid coverage for all non-disabled, non-elderly adults with incomes up to 138% of the federal poverty level (FPL).^{b,43} The requirement to expand Medicaid was struck down by the Supreme Court in *National Federation of Independent Business v. Sebelius*,⁴⁴ making the Medicaid expansion a state option.⁴⁵ As of July 2020, 37 states and the District of Columbia have expanded Medicaid eligibility.⁴⁶

States have historically delivered Medicaid services through traditional feefor-service (FFS).⁴⁷ Under FFS, states pay providers directly for covered services provided generally through a claims-based system.⁴⁸ Increasingly, however, states are contracting with Managed Care Organizations (MCOs) to provide services more effectively and efficiently through set per member per month payments.⁴⁹ In recent years, almost 70% of all Medicaid beneficiaries were enrolled in comprehensive managed care and about 82% were enrolled in some type of managed care.⁵⁰ Despite the high utilization of managed care as a payment and delivery model, only about half of all states include language in their managed care quality assessment and improvement strategies to improve primary care through payment reform.⁵¹

States are also exploring delivery models that adopt some of the principles of managed care to promote a more comprehensive approach to treating patients, such as patient-centered medical homes and health homes.⁵² This is especially important for Medicaid beneficiaries, who are often more

a 73.9 million Americans were enrolled in Medicaid for the equivalent of a full year, a measure identical to average monthly enrollment.

b In 2020, 138% of FPL is \$17,609 per year for an individual and \$36,156 for a family of four. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, "U.S. Federal Poverty Guidelines Used to Determine Financial Eligibility for Certain Federal Programs," HHS Poverty Guidelines for 2020. Available at: https://aspe.hhs.gov/poverty-guidelines.

vulnerable with complex health needs. Nearly half of adults with Medicaid are age 50 or older and many have multiple chronic conditions, behavioral health needs, or physical limitations or disabilities. Compared to low-income privately insured individuals, the Medicaid population is sicker and has more disabilities. Improving primary care through development of new payment and delivery models and improvement of existing models, including managed care, is critical to improving patient outcomes, slowing or stopping the onset of chronic conditions, and eliminating more costly care.

Medicaid Spending

Despite the complex health needs of the Medicaid population, Medicaid accounts for a smaller percentage of total national health expenditures than Medicare or private insurance.⁵⁵ According to CMS, Medicaid spent \$597.4 billion in calendar year 2018, accounting for 16% of total national health expenditures, while Medicare accounted for \$750.2 billion, or 21%, and private insurance accounted for \$1.24 trillion, or 34%.⁵⁶ CMS projects this trend will continue in 2019, as Medicaid spending is projected to be \$621 billion, or 16.3% of total national health expenditures in 2019, while Medicare is projected to be \$800.7 billion, or 21%, and private insurance is projected to be \$1.29 trillion, or 33.8%.⁵⁷

Enrollment was greater in private insurance than in Medicaid or Medicare in 2018, and program spending per enrollee was highest in Medicare.⁵⁸ In 2018, private insurance served 200.5 million people and spent \$6,199 per enrollee; Medicaid served 72.8 million people, spending \$8,201 per enrollee; and Medicare served 58.7 million people, spending \$12,784 per enrollee.⁵⁹ The annual growth rate for spending per enrollee was smaller for Medicaid than for Medicare or private insurance, and CMS projected this to continue in 2019.⁶⁰

As Medicaid enrollment and spending typically increase during economic downturns,⁶¹ both will likely grow in fiscal year 2020 as a result of the negative economic impacts of COVID-19. A May 2020 estimate from the Kaiser Family Foundation indicates Medicaid enrollment and spending could increase by 0.8% and 6.2%, respectively, from 2019 to 2020.⁶²

C. PRIMARY CARE VS. COMPREHENSIVE PRIMARY CARE

Primary Care

The value of primary care has long been recognized as a means of improving health outcomes and preventing more costly care over the long-term. Primary care lies at the heart of high-performing health care systems.⁶³ The Institute of Medicine defines primary care as "[t]he provision of integrated, accessible health care services by clinicians who are accountable for addressing a large majority of personal health care needs, developing a sustained partnership

with patients, and practicing in the context of family and community."64

Studies have shown the value of primary care to the health care system. Whether measured by the number of primary care providers, patients using primary care providers as their usual source of care, or receipt of high-quality primary care services, more primary care has been associated with better health outcomes, lower health care costs, and reduced health disparities. Care models have evolved over time as researchers and practitioners gained a better understanding of the benefits of coordination among providers to improve patient outcomes.

Models of Comprehensive Primary Care and the Evidence

Patient-Centered Medical Home

The patient-centered medical home (PCMH) takes a comprehensive approach to primary care delivery. The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) defines the medical home as encompassing the following five attributes:⁶⁷ (1) Comprehensive care, (2) Patient-centered, (3) Coordinated care, (4) Accessible services, and (5) Quality and Safety. The PCMH model has been endorsed by primary care physician societies⁶⁸ and has become widespread in the United States with almost 500 public and private sector PCMH initiatives.⁶⁹

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and National Center for Health Statistics found PCMH practices, when compared to non-PCMH practices, were more likely to: include at least one physician assistant, nurse practitioner, or certified nurse midwife; have electronic transmission as the primary method for receiving information on hospitalizations or hospital visits; and report quality measures or quality indicators to payers or organizations monitoring quality.⁷⁰

PCMHs have also provided higher quality care, fewer hospital admissions, lower costs, and more satisfied patients compared to non-PCMH practices. Importantly, as health disparities continue to increase, PCMHs provide better outcomes for minority patients. The success of PCMHs has been recognized by CMS and other agencies within the Department of Health and Human Services. An HHS workgroup found that the PCMH is a conduit to lowering health care costs, increasing quality, reducing health disparities, achieving better outcomes, lowering utilization rates, improving compliance with recommended care, and coordinating a spectrum of medical and social services required by the individual across the lifespan. These encouraging results have led to wider adoption of PCMHs in both public and private reform efforts. As of state fiscal year 2019, 30 states have a PCMH in place where at least some of their Medicaid

c Quality defined by adequacy of primary care delivery characteristics as measured by WHO: first-contact access for each need; long-term person- (not disease) focused care; comprehensive care for most health needs; and coordinated care when it must be sought elsewhere.

beneficiaries were served through the PCMH.⁷⁴ Four states reported plans to expand or enhance their existing PCMH programs in fiscal year 2020.⁷⁵

Health Homes

The PCMH model provided the foundation for implementation of the Medicaid Health Homes model, ⁷⁶ a state option authorized by the ACA. Medicaid Health Homes are patient-centered and support enhanced integration and coordination of Medicaid primary, acute, behavioral and long-term services and supports for individuals with chronic conditions. ⁷⁷ Services include comprehensive care management, care coordination, health promotion, comprehensive transitional care and follow up, patient and family support, and referral to community and social support services. ⁷⁸ CMS also strongly encourages the use of health information technology to link these services. ⁷⁹ States receive a 90% enhanced match for health home services for the first eight quarters of their program. ⁸⁰ As of April 2020, 20 states and the District of Columbia have Medicaid Health Homes, with some states having multiple models for different target populations. ⁸¹ A few additional states are planning Health Homes. ⁸² More than one million Medicaid beneficiaries have been enrolled in Health Homes.

Evidence on the impacts of Medicaid Health Homes lend further support for a more comprehensive approach to primary care. Specifically, a report from the Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (ASPE), within HHS, found the model showed improvements in care management, care transitions, behavioral health integration, and linkages to services to address social determinants of health. A Results from state evaluations also demonstrate improvements in emergency department and inpatient admission, costs, and quality. ASPE concluded that the model shows promise for improving care and achieving cost-savings for individuals with chronic conditions. The majority of states with Health Homes continued the program beyond the enhanced match period, suggesting they found value in the model.

The success of the PCMH and Health Home models highlights the advantages of a comprehensive approach to primary care and has informed BPC's work. These models promote higher quality care, reduced hospital admissions, and cost-savings, among other benefits discussed above. However, the Bipartisan Policy Center has identified policy barriers that have limited the widespread adoption of these models and believes work remains to be done to ensure delivery of comprehensive primary care that goes further than these models and is available for all Medicaid populations.

Defining Comprehensive Primary Care in Medicaid

As researchers and providers examined successful primary care practices and identified common attributes, they used the term "comprehensive primary care" to distinguish patient-centered practices from traditional primary care. While

stakeholders do not completely agree on a definition of comprehensive primary care, or even a definition of primary care, there is a willingness to identify common elements and a recognition that core services may differ depending on the population, e.g. aged, blind, or disabled individuals; pregnant women; children; and adults without disabilities. Stakeholders acknowledge and evidence from PCMH and Health Homes models suggests that certain attributes support comprehensive primary care in Medicaid, but they should be aspirational rather than mandatory. For the purposes of BPC's discussion with stakeholders, key elements of comprehensive primary care would include the following:

- Featuring multi-disciplinary teams that are diverse and include a full range of health professionals, including community health workers, who have the ability to identify and coordinate the provision of both health and social services
- Providing an integrated, or at least coordinated, delivery system that includes clinical health services, behavioral health services, and social services and supports, with a focus on traditionally-defined, outcomes-based population health and community-level public health services
- · Accessing these services outside the traditional medical office or clinic setting
- · Engaging the patient and family to identify patient needs and preferences
- · Addressing equity and eliminating disparities
- Delivering adequate payment with mechanisms for sustainable financing that reward high value
- Identifying and financing services that have the ability to improve social determinants of health
- Using "real time" data to assess system performance in assuring high quality care
- Establishing continuity in both relationship with and knowledge of patients through all stages of their care and life

Policy Barriers and Recommendations

BPC worked with stakeholders to identify the following barriers to comprehensive primary care:

- · Insufficient resources for primary care innovation.
- · Lack of insurance coverage and affordability.
- · Primary care workforce shortages.
- Ongoing racial, ethnic, and economic disparities in care.

To address these barriers BPC developed a set of policy recommendations that would achieve four goals:

- Support a comprehensive framework for improving primary care.
- Improve access to insurance coverage.
- Strengthen the Medicaid primary care workforce.
- Address racial, ethnic, and economic disparities in Medicaid.

A. SUPPORT FOR A COMPREHENSIVE FRAMEWORK FOR IMPROVING PRIMARY CARE

Barriers to expanding comprehensive primary care models include a misalignment of payment and delivery models, including financial incentives and state policy and managed care contracts that do not promote innovation in primary care. Additionally, many primary care practices lack the time and resources necessary for implementation of innovative programs. 99

Recommendations

To promote a comprehensive framework for improving primary care, Congress should:

 Direct the secretary of HHS to work with existing learning collaboratives and researchers to elevate primary care as a priority for Medicaid and share best practices on primary care among states.

Over the last decade policymakers have promoted delivery system reform in the Medicare program and have encouraged states to innovate in Medicaid. CMS has supported the design and testing of delivery models to improve quality and efficiency in primary care. These efforts include PCMHs, Medicaid

Health Homes, Accountable Care Organizations, and models including Comprehensive Primary Care Plus and Primary Cares First. These models promote some of the attributes of comprehensive primary care. CMS has also promoted collaboration among providers in rural areas where patient volume has not supported care models such as Accountable Care Organizations. With foundation support, the Center for Health Care Strategies is working with five states to help promote the spread and scale of best practices for serving vulnerable populations in Medicaid managed care.⁹⁰

CMS has used learning collaboratives in Medicaid to provide opportunities for states to share best practices, including the Medicaid Prevention Learning Network, 1 though research suggests there are robust external entities involving Medicaid agencies as well as independent researchers that are capable of fostering constructive, thoughtful learning on primary care delivery and payment reform. 12 To help the spread and scale of successful primary care models and promote innovation in Medicaid managed care, CMS should build on the agency's previous learning collaboratives to develop and support existing external initiatives through a focus on primary care.

Through this primary care focused learning collaborative, CMS should share best practices with states on topics including addressing the social determinants of health, reducing health disparities, and expanding the use of telehealth in Medicaid. Given the impact of COVID-19 on provider practices, particularly small provider practices which have been disproportionately affected, these learning collaboratives should also include a focus on how to support these providers. This support should include best practices to help providers transition from a fee-for-service payment model that is sensitive to utilization fluctuations to value-based payment approaches that are more resistant to those fluctuations and supportive of innovation.

2. Direct the secretary of HHS to work with states and other stakeholders to promote measurement and report of spending on primary care as a percentage of total health care spending.

Investment in primary care is associated with lower costs, higher patient satisfaction, fewer hospitalizations and emergency department visits, and lower mortality. The Primary Care Collaborative, a not-for-profit organization that represents a broad range of stakeholders in promoting and improving primary care, has issued a series of recommendations to promote best practices and increase primary care investment. Despite current high levels of healthcare spending in the United States, the organization has raised concerns that the proportion spent on primary care is insufficient and advocates for a shift in resources to support greater access to comprehensive, coordinated primary care. Given the importance of primary care, defining and quantifying these services will further build an evidence base to support additional investment in primary care.

3. Appropriate funding for the Primary Care Extension Program.

The ACA established the Primary Care Extension Program (PCEP) to support primary care practice transformation⁹⁹ by adapting the successful model the U.S. Department of Agriculture used to spread adoption of best farming practices.¹⁰⁰ The program allowed for community-based Health Extension agents and local primary care extension agencies to assist primary care providers in implementing patient-centered medical homes, work with local health departments and community organizations to identify local needs and priorities, address determinants of health, and strengthen local primary care workforces and address health disparities.¹⁰¹ Congress authorized but did not appropriate the \$120 million appropriation to AHRQ.¹⁰²

Despite the lack of funding, AHRQ implemented a pilot PCEP program from 2011 to 2013, the Infrastructure for Maintaining Primary Care Transformation (IMPaCT), to demonstrate the efficacy of a national primary care health extension program. ¹⁰³ Through IMPaCT, four states received grants for quality improvement and practice transformation and worked with three to four partner states to share successful infrastructure models. ¹⁰⁴

Drawing from lessons learned from IMPaCT, AHRQ established EvidenceNOW, a health extension grant initiative focused on heart health in primary care. 105
Seven regional collaboratives participated in the EvidenceNOW model, which operated starting in 2015 and the last cooperative ending in early 2020. 106 Evidence supports expanding the demonstration as a means of improving primary care transformation and advancing population health. 107 Participating practices have substantially increased their capacity to implement new evidence and quality improvement strategies, 108 and small practices may especially benefit from practice facilitation. 109 AHRQ is seeking to build on EvidenceNOW to assist states with the highest rates of heart disease. 110 Collectively, these initiatives have helped develop an evidence base of PCEP's potential for primary care providers 111 and funding the program will help improve access to quality health care services.

B. IMPROVE ACCESS TO INSURANCE COVERAGE

The lack of access to affordable health insurance and health care services are major barriers to comprehensive primary care. Some factors that contribute to the inability to achieve comprehensive primary care include the lack of coverage or under-insurance of some individuals, discontinuity of coverage, and affordability of care.

Health Insurance Coverage

Health insurance coverage is critical to accessing primary care, yet many Americans lack coverage or if they have coverage, benefits are limited. Studies have shown that those with health coverage are more likely to receive preventive and screening services from a regular source of care, and insurance that has more extensive coverage of these services results in greater use of appropriate, recommended preventive and screening services.¹¹²

Under the ACA as enacted, states were required to provide Medicaid coverage to individuals with incomes up to 138% of FPL. 113 Those with incomes above 138% of FPL receive subsidies for private health insurance coverage through Marketplaces. 114 The Supreme Court decision in NFIB v. Sibelius effectively changed the Medicaid expansion from a requirement to a state option, resulting in a group of individuals in non-expansion states whose incomes were too high to qualify for Medicaid and too low to qualify for the premium tax credits. 115 Of the 27.9 million nonelderly individuals who were uninsured in 2018, 116 2.3 million people reside in non-expansion states where they earn too much to be eligible for Medicaid, but earn too little to qualify for premium tax credits. 117 Another 9.7 million of the 27.9 million individuals were ineligible for financial assistance because their income was too high to qualify for ACA subsidies, they had an offer from their employer to provide coverage, or they were undocumented immigrants. 118 The remaining 15.9 million or 57% of all nonelderly uninsured individuals were eligible for financial assistance through Medicaid or through premium tax credits in the Marketplace.¹¹⁹

Medicaid beneficiaries can also lose coverage and continuity of care when they cycle on and off coverage. In Medicaid, intermittent coverage can be attributed to fluctuations in monthly income or failure to meet paperwork requirements for eligibility redeterminations.¹²⁰ According to studies, the cycle of coverage followed by loss of eligibility results in disruptions in the continuity of care and causes individuals to forgo primary and preventive care that can prevent more costly health care utilization.¹²¹ Under current law, states may provide 12 months of continuous coverage to children through Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), even if the family experiences a change in income during the year. 122 This option is not available for adults in Medicaid, though some states plan to use state-only funding or Section 1115 waivers to provide postpartum care to pregnant women after delivery for 12 months. 123 Provision of postpartum benefits among states has varied widely. 124 Congress has also temporarily required, as a condition of receiving the 6.2% increase in FMAP under the FFCRA, continuous coverage for all Medicaid recipients until the end of the public health emergency related to COVID-19.125

Recommendations

To improve access to affordable health insurance coverage, Congress should:

1. Permit non-expansion states to expand Medicaid coverage under one of these options:

- Provide coverage to adults with incomes up to 138% of the federal poverty level with 100% Federal Medical Assistance Percentage phased down over five years to 90%.
- ii. Provide coverage to adults with incomes up to 100% of the federal poverty level with 88% Federal Medical Assistance Percentage, provided they expand coverage within two years of enactment.

There are strong differences of opinion between Democrats and Republicans as to whether states should receive an enhanced FMAP unless the state extends coverage to those with incomes up to 138% of FPL. Given the unprecedented number of individuals who are filing for unemployment, the anticipated increase in Medicaid eligibility resulting from the pandemic and the simultaneous reduction in state revenues, it is unlikely that non-expansion states will do so at this time.

To encourage expansion, this policy would provide non-expansion states with the option to expand coverage to 138% of FPL and receive full federal funding during the first year, phasing down in the same formula that was available to early expansion states after enactment of the ACA. In some states, however, policymakers have been unwilling to expand coverage beyond 100% of FPL, and the current economic conditions will likely further deter expansion. The second option to cover individuals with incomes up to 100% of FPL and receive a slightly lower match rate creates a one-time opportunity for those states to expand coverage. BPC suggests a window of two years post-enactment, recognizing that some states' legislatures meet every two years. This option would not be available to states that expanded coverage before July 2020.

 Permit states to auto-enroll individuals eligible for coverage under Medicaid, CHIP, or Marketplace subsidies in the appropriate programs. Marketplace auto-enrollment should only apply if the individual's subsidy meets or exceeds Marketplace premium costs.

Permitting states to auto-enroll eligible individuals will provide access to health insurance coverage at no additional premium cost to the individual. For auto-enrolled individuals, the HHS secretary should be directed to waive federal penalties if income fluctuations result in overpayments. The secretaries of Treasury, HHS, and Agriculture should make income information available at state request to facilitate auto-enrollment.

3. Create a new state option for 12-month continuous Medicaid eligibility for adults.

States would have the option of providing 12 months of continuous Medicaid eligibility without requiring enrollees to reapply or verify income and assets. This change will allow states to provide continuous coverage to low-income individuals, who often experience fluctuations in income, to avoid gaps in coverage and disruptions in care that can result in worse outcomes and higher

costs. This provision is not intended to supersede continuous eligibility requirements included in the FFCRA.

Coverage and Affordability of Preventive Services

Preventive services have potential to reduce disease, prevent medical conditions from worsening, reduce care utilization, and reduce Medicaid spending on chronic disease. Non-elderly adult Medicaid beneficiaries are much more likely than low-income privately insured and uninsured adults to report fair or poor health and suffer from greater rates of chronic conditions and risky health behaviors that may be addressed through preventive care. As an example, obesity and tobacco use rates are especially high for this population. The majority of states have not elected to cover all recommended preventive services without cost-sharing for the non-expansion Medicaid population in return for a 1% increase in FMAP they would be eligible to receive. In the condition of th

Lack of insurance coverage and cost-sharing for low-income individuals is associated with delays in care and adverse health outcomes. ^{131,132} For high-value services, such as preventive services, individuals should have access to care without delay to reduce the risk for adverse health outcomes. These preventative services include blood pressure screenings, immunization vaccines, and lung cancer screenings for older, high-risk populations, among others. ¹³³

Policymakers have encouraged coverage of high-value preventive services at no cost to encourage utilization, however the requirement does not apply in traditional Medicaid. Under current law, private insurers must cover all preventive services recommended by the United States Preventive Services Task Force and the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices without cost-sharing. States must cover the same services without cost-sharing for the Medicaid expansion population, who have higher incomes than the traditional Medicaid population. For children, these services are covered under Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnostic and Treatment.

States are not required to cover preventive services for the traditional Medicaid population. If states choose to cover these services, they may impose cost-sharing requirements. Congress did provide an incentive to states to expand preventive services without cost-sharing to the traditional Medicaid population through a 1% increase in FMAP. Although most states do cover the recommended preventive services, many impose cost-sharing. As of 2017, only nine states covered a list of all federally recommended preventive services without cost-sharing for traditional Medicaid. Requiring coverage of preventive services without cost-sharing for the traditional Medicaid population would create uniformity across payers and increase access to preventive services for the most vulnerable Medicaid beneficiaries.

Recommendation

To ensure preventive services are affordable and accessible, Congress should:

4. Require coverage of preventive care services for adults in traditional Medicaid without cost-sharing.

This change will align coverage of preventive services among Medicaid populations. The 1% increase in FMAP would continue for this population.

C. STRENGTHEN THE MEDICAID PRIMARY CARE WORKFORCE

Medicaid coverage alone does not guarantee access to primary care. Medicaid beneficiaries, when compared to privately insured individuals, find it harder to access primary care in a timely fashion, making them more likely to utilize emergency departments as a source of care. ¹⁴³ In addition, according to primary care providers participating in Medicaid managed care plans, current policies present challenges to meeting patients' needs and some policies are detrimental to outcomes and quality of care. ¹⁴⁴ Barriers preventing a robust primary care workforce within the Medicaid program include low provider reimbursement rates, the lack of data-driven network adequacy requirements in managed care, and the limited capacity of the primary care workforce.

Telehealth

Although not a covered benefit under Title XIX, CMS guidance permits states to determine whether and how they cover telehealth services, including eligibility, amount, scope, and duration.

CMS does not require states to file a state plan amendment (SPA) to cover telehealth services, unless they opt to reimburse at a rate that is less than the comparable office visit, in which case, states must file a SPA to get approval of a separate payment methodology.

In response to COVID-19, CMS has released a telehealth toolkit designed to assist states in their efforts to expand use of telehealth in Medicaid.

Provider Reimbursement

Across payers, primary care providers are generally reimbursed at lower rates than other providers, which has potential implications for access. ¹⁴⁸ The difference in primary care and specialty care is even more pronounced in the Medicaid program. On average, primary care providers are reimbursed at about 66% of Medicare rates. ¹⁴⁹ Primary care providers are less likely to accept new Medicaid-covered patients than those with Medicare or private insurance. ¹⁵⁰

In 2013 and 2014, the ACA required states to increase Medicaid rates to primary care providers to 100% of Medicare and provided 100% FMAP to cover the cost of the increase for those services. ¹⁵¹ As of July 2016, 19 states continued to pay primary care providers at an increased rate, although not all continued

at Medicare rates. Fourteen of those states had Medicaid-to-Medicare primary care fee ratios above 0.80 for eligible providers. ¹⁵²

Evaluations of the impact of increased reimbursement on access to care found the increased reimbursement had only a modest effect, if any, on enrollment of new Medicaid providers. However, appointment availability increased among existing Medicaid providers, and availability increased most in states with the largest reimbursement increases, resulting in increased access to care. States and other stakeholders have suggested the short duration of the increased reimbursement may have delayed state implementation of the policy and influenced states' decisions not to increase payment after the bump, resulting in challenges in recruiting new Medicaid providers.

Recommendation

To ensure that reimbursement for primary care providers is sufficient to support access to primary care services in Medicaid, Congress should:

 Increase state Federal Medical Assistance Percentages to 100% for primary care services for states that reimburse at Medicare rates for five years.

The HHS secretary should apply the enhanced match for services provided by all primary care providers. Primary care providers would qualify for the increased payment by self-attesting to an eligible specialty or subspecialty and then attesting to either Board certification or an appropriate claims history—similar to the requirement under the ACA.¹⁵⁷ Enhanced match should apply to office visits and telehealth primary care services. While the ACA limited the Medicaid payment increase to primary care physicians, CMS clarified in regulation that the payment increase applied to non-physician practitioners practicing under the personal supervision of an eligible physician.¹⁵⁸ This policy recommendation would also extend the enhanced match rate to services provided by non-physician practitioners practicing independently, as long as they are practicing within the scope of their state license. This recommendation also extends enhanced match rate for primary care services delivered through telehealth to encourage provider participation in telehealth and improve access to primary care services for Medicaid enrollees. Establishing a five-year policy will provide data to help determine the effectiveness of the policy on access to care.

A national survey of primary care providers, conducted in 2015 by the Kaiser Family Foundation and the Commonwealth Fund, suggested that nurse practitioners and physician assistants are more likely than physicians to accept Medicaid and to accept new Medicaid patients. ¹⁵⁹ Evidence also suggests that increasing Medicaid reimbursement for nurse practitioners may increase their participation in primary care and Medicaid acceptance. ¹⁶⁰

In February 2020, BPC's Future of Health Care initiative recommended a similar policy and suggested the cost of the increase in reimbursement could be offset through by reforming Medicaid supplemental payments.¹⁶¹ To help facilitate this policy without jeopardizing access to care, the report recommended Congress direct the HHS secretary to finalize proposed requirements for state reporting of upper payment limit (UPL) supplemental payments, but delay proceeding with other aspects of CMS' proposed Medicaid Fiscal Accountability Regulation (MFAR), pending a review of those reports and the submission of a comprehensive plan to reform these payments while ensuring access to care. 162,163 The proposed rule takes steps to constrain the financing mechanisms that support supplemental payments, which could have broader implications for state finances and access to care. 164 With projected increases in Medicaid enrollment and strain on state budgets from COVID-19, the proposed MFAR creates uncertainty for states' current financing mechanisms. A proposal from House Democrats included a provision that would have delayed implementation of the MFAR until two years after the public health emergency,165 but the congressionally passed CARES Act did not include this provision.¹⁶⁶ However, the CARES Act delayed reductions to Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital (DSH) payments until December 1, 2020.167

BPC's report also recommended Congress direct the HHS secretary to review distribution of UPL supplemental payments and submit recommendations to Congress on ways to phase out these payments over five years, while incentivizing states to increase the base rate providers are paid for serving Medicaid patients to ensure the link between payment and access, quality, and value.

Network Adequacy Requirements in Medicaid Managed Care

The 2016 Medicaid Managed Care Final Rule directed states to develop MCO network adequacy requirements based on the time and distance enrollees must travel to access certain providers, including primary care providers.

168

Under the current law standard, states may also use other measures in addition to time and distance to account for other factors impacting provider availability, such as access through telehealth services.

169

A Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC) review of state oversight of network adequacy and access found that all 14 states reviewed had additional standards beyond current law time and distance standards.

In November 2018, CMS proposed eliminating the time and distance standard, and requiring states to set a quantitative minimum access standard. The proposed standard is broader than the current law time and distance standard. Quantitative standards that states could elect under the proposed rule, include but are not limited to: minimum provider-to-enrollee ratios; a minimum percentage of contracted providers that are accepting new patients; maximum wait times for an appointment; hours of operation requirements

such as extended evening or weekend hours; the current law time and distance standard; or a combinations of these quantitative measures.¹⁷²

Recommendation

To strengthen MCO network adequacy requirements, Congress should:

Direct the HHS secretary to delay proposed changes to managed care
organization network adequacy requirements and direct MACPAC to
develop data-driven access standards, taking into account the impact on
medically underserved populations, including rural residents. Congress
should direct the secretary to promulgate regulations based on the new
data-driven standard.

This policy recommendation would require that changes to Medicaid network adequacy requirements be based on a data-driven standard that accounts for potential impacts to medically underserved populations. CMS states in the proposed rule that a quantitative minimum access standard would be a more effective standard than the current law standard for reflecting provider availability.¹⁷³ But some stakeholders have concerns the proposed, broader standard may result in weaker access measures that less accurately reflect provider availability and contribute to reduced access for underserved populations. A new data-driven standard would ensure a more accurate reflection of provider availability while preserving access for medically underserved populations.

Primary Care Workforce Capacity

Limited accountability and transparency of federal graduate medical education (GME) funding that goes towards supporting the provider workforce, limitations placed in the immigration system for foreign-trained doctors practicing in the United States, and short-term funding for community health centers should all be addressed to increase the number of primary care providers.

HHS agencies administer 72 health workforce programs that include education, training, and payment programs.¹⁷⁴ The U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) has found these programs lack comprehensive planning, oversight, and coordination to ensure healthcare workforce needs are met.¹⁷⁵ Included in these programs are education and training programs the federal government funds to support the supply and distribution of providers.¹⁷⁶ GME payments to teaching institutions account for about 90% of those training and education funds, while Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) funds to encourage students to train and work in health professional shortage areas account for most of the remaining funds.¹⁷⁷

Federal spending on GME reached \$16.3 billion in 2015¹⁷⁸ and the federal share of Medicaid GME payments was \$2.3 billion.¹⁷⁹ GAO has highlighted the need for increased accountability and transparency of federal GME funding.¹⁸⁰

Medicare is the largest source of federal GME payments (71%), while federal match for Medicaid payments is the second largest (16%). Other sources of federal GME payments include the Children's Hospital GME payment program, Teaching Health Center GME program, and the Veterans Affairs program. While there is no federal requirement for state Medicaid programs to make GME payments to teaching institutions, 45 state Medicaid agencies made GME payments in 2015.

Easing restrictions on foreign-trained doctors practicing in the United States may be another way to meet workforce needs during public health crises. Foreign-trained doctors, or international medical graduates (IMGs), make up more than one out of every four doctors in the United States, and almost one out of every three primary care physicians. Sixty-two percent of all IMGs practicing in the United States are primary care physicians; IMGs are more likely to practice in medically underserved regions, serve higher percentages of minorities, and serve a higher percentage of Medicaid or CHIP-eligible individuals as part of their total patients at 17.6% compared to U.S. medical graduates at 10.2%. However, there are significant barriers and restrictions foreign-trained doctors face in immigrating and practicing medicine in the United States, even as the country faces a worsening shortage problem.

The J-1 exchange visa that many of these doctors use to complete residencies in the United States requires them to return to their home country or country of last legal residence for two years before they can apply for certain visas, unless they apply for a waiver that requires them to work in medically underserved areas or with medically underserved patients. Besides waivers granted on the basis of persecution and exceptional hardship, waivers are granted through a "Request by an Interested U.S. Federal Government Agency," (IGA) and through the Conrad State 30 Program.

The Conrad 30 program provides 30 J-1 visa waivers to each state that allows international medical graduates to stay and practice in the United States after their J-1 visa expires for three more years through an H-1B nonimmigrant visa if they commit to practicing in Health Professional Shortage Areas. ¹⁹¹ The Conrad 30 program requires regular reauthorizations and is set to expire September 30, 2020. ¹⁹²

Community health centers serve a critical role for Medicaid beneficiaries and others, but their reliance on short-term funding creates uncertainty and threatens their ability to operate successfully. 193 As of February 2019, community health centers served 28 million individuals, including 24.9 low-income and 6.2 million uninsured individuals. 194 Community health centers are required to provide certain health care services, including primary care services, to all individuals in the service area or who are part of its target population, regardless of ability to pay. 195 Primary revenue sources include Medicaid, Medicare, private insurance, self-pay patients, Section 330 grants

awarded through HRSA, the CHCF established by the ACA, and other grants. ¹⁹⁶ The largest source of funding for Community Health Centers in 2018 was Medicaid, which provided 45% of revenue, followed by Section 330 grants that accounted for 17%. ¹⁹⁷ In some states, however, Section 330 grants exceed Medicaid revenues. ¹⁹⁸

Recommendations

To increase primary care workforce capacity by addressing health professional shortages, Congress should:

 Direct the HHS secretary to establish a comprehensive plan to ensure oversight and coordination of all federal programs that address healthcare workforce needs.

In developing the plan, the secretary should take into account all sources of federal funding including Medicare, Medicaid, programs administered by the Health Resources Services Administration, and the Veterans Affairs program. Oversight and coordination activities should maintain state flexibility in determining Medicaid GME payments. Congress should require states that make supplemental payments to teaching institutions for graduate medical education to identify specialties supported by those payments and demonstrate to the secretary that Medicaid GME payments reflect the state's Medicaid provider workforce needs.

Medicaid GME costs may be reimbursed as an add-on adjustment to the state's provider payment rates or as a lump sum supplemental payment through UPL supplemental payments, DSH payments, or as part of an uncompensated care pool authorized by an 1115 waiver.¹⁹⁹ CMS requires states that make Medicaid GME payments to report on the aggregate GME supplemental payments, but does not require reporting on payments at the provider level, amount of add-on adjustments to the payment rate for GME, or how these payments support GME training.²⁰⁰ States can establish their own additional reporting requirements, but only 20 of the 45 states that made Medicaid GME payments required recipients to report on the number or characteristics of residents supported by Medicaid GME payments.²⁰¹ States may also restrict Medicaid GME payments to the training of certain types of physicians.²⁰² According to GAO, four states (Alabama, Montana, New Mexico, and South Dakota) have restricted Medicaid GME payments to the training of primary care physicians only, and nine states required that the funding recipient have a primary care residency program.²⁰³

Greater accountability is needed for how Medicaid GME payments are meeting Medicaid provider workforce needs. States should begin exercising their existing authority to both direct Medicaid GME payments and require recipients of Medicaid GME payments to report on the residents supported by those payments, in order to demonstrate that Medicaid GME payments reflect

the state's Medicaid provider workforce needs. According to the Association of American Medical Colleges, three states (Michigan, New Jersey, and Virginia) already have similar state level requirements to document and report the impact of Medicaid GME payments on their state's health care workforce. ²⁰⁴ This policy recommendation would create accountability for Medicaid GME payments across states.

4. Reauthorize the Conrad 30 program and expand the number of J-1 Visa Waivers each state receives through the program from 30 to 50, with priority given to those in rural areas.

In April 2020, BPC's Rural Health Task Force released a report addressing the health care needs of rural America. To address workforce shortages, the report recommended reauthorizing the Conrad 30 Waiver program and increasing the number of J-1 visas for IMGs from 30 to 50 per state. The task force recommended a priority for placement should be in rural areas. The report highlighted S.948, The Conrad State 30 & Physician Access Reauthorization Act introduced by Senator Amy Klobuchar (D-MN). The bill would reauthorize the Conrad 30 Waiver program until 2021, increase the number of waivers each state can offer to IMGs to more than 30 if demand rises high enough, and establish other changes that would make it easier for IMGs to better provide care in the country. The bill has 15 co-sponsors and the support of the American Medical Association, the American Hospital Association, and the Association of American Medical Colleges. A companion bill has been introduced in the House of Representatives by Rep. Bradley Schneider (D-IL).

A survey of 33 states found about half use all of their waivers while half do not.²¹² States have, however, used more waiver slots as physician shortages have gotten worse.²¹³ Increasing the number of slots would give states that have used all of their slots more options to serve the needs of their residents²¹⁴ without requiring more federal funding.²¹⁵

5. During a public health emergency, revise restrictions on international medical graduates on H-1B visas to permit an employer to deploy an international medical graduate from an assigned site of service to another within the health system and permit an international medical graduate to provide telehealth services outside that location.

To obtain an H-1B visa allowing an international medical graduate to work, employers have to specify, among other things, the location of work; 2015 guidance from U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) clarified that changes to that location require submission of a new application. A bipartisan group of members of Congress have stated this specification and difficulty in changing it have made it impossible for physicians holding H-1B visas to transfer to work at overwhelmed hospitals and facilities or those with staff shortages. These restrictions also prevent these physicians from

providing telehealth services to areas of need.²¹⁸

USCIS has temporarily waived visa restrictions with regards to the practice of telehealth outside approved locations for IMGs who have received a J-1 waiver. USCIS noted in the same waiver there was no previous statutory or regulatory guidance on whether Conrad State 30 or IGA international medical graduates could meet their service requirement through provision of telehealth services, and they and the State Department have decided to interpret the relevant authorities to allow them to do so during the emergency. This recommendation would waive restrictions during a public health emergency without a need for agency action. It would also allow IMGs to be deployed to other sites of service to provide needed in-person services in places of high demand. These relaxed telehealth restrictions will not preempt state telehealth or federal payer telehealth laws.

6. Reauthorize federal funding for the Community Health Center Fund at the current level of \$5.6 billion annually, including both mandatory and appropriated funding.

While the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018 authorized a longer two-year extension of the CHCF that expired in September 2019,²²¹ community health centers have since had to rely on short-term extensions.²²² Congress recently extended the CHCF through the end of November 2020 and appropriated \$1.32 billion under the CARES Act.²²³ However, community health centers need additional stable, long-term funding to ensure continued access to care for the vulnerable populations they serve.²²⁴

D. ADDRESS RACIAL, ETHNIC, AND ECONOMIC DISPARITIES IN MEDICAID

Medicaid provides health insurance to individuals from all racial and ethnic groups. Por 2018, 44.9% of nonelderly adult Medicaid beneficiaries were White, non-Hispanic, 24.7% were Hispanic, 21.5% were Black, non-Hispanic, and 8.9% were other non-white, non-Hispanic. Additionally, many beneficiaries qualify for Medicaid based on their disability status. While adults with Medicaid coverage fare better on access to care and quality of care measures compared to uninsured individuals, they fare worse when compared to those with private insurance. Individuals with low incomes up to 100% FPL experience significant disparities in access to care compared to those with higher incomes at or above 400% FPL.

Medicaid plays a critical role in serving individuals with disproportionately lower incomes, including racial and ethnic minority groups, the elderly, and individuals with disabilities, limited English proficiency, complex conditions,

or disparate access to care, such as rural populations.²³⁰ According to the CDC, residents in minority communities experience lower socioeconomic status, greater barriers to accessing care, and higher risk for disease compared to the general population in the same county or state.²³¹ As a result, Medicaid is particularly suited to address health equity.²³² Recommendations to maintain language access, provide guidance on the use of community health workers, protect individuals with disabilities from discrimination, and cover certain non-medical services that address social needs for certain populations will all contribute to reducing disparities in Medicaid.

Language Access

In 2014, a study found that approximately 6.4 million individuals enrolled in Medicaid, or 10%, have Limited English Proficiency. Under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act²³⁴ and Section 403 of the Rehab Act of 1973, health care providers receiving reimbursement under federal programs, including Medicaid and CHIP must make language services available to those with limited English proficiency. While translation and related services are not a mandatory benefit under Medicaid or CHIP, states may consider these costs in the regular rate of reimbursement for direct service through claiming Medicaid reimbursement for interpretation services as medical-assistance by increasing provider rates or as administrative-related expenditure at a rate that is higher than the state's regular administrative match. As of February 2017, 15 states directly reimburse providers for language services.

The ACA included provisions designed to limit discrimination in the provision of health services. Section 1557 extended nondiscrimination protections to individuals participating in any HHS-funded health program or activity, required states to post taglines—short non-English statements that indicate the availability of free language assistance services—²³⁹ in the top 15 languages spoken by individuals with limited English proficiency in that state, and encouraged states to develop and implement language access plans.²⁴⁰ The ACA also allowed Medicaid expansion states to receive enhanced reimbursement for language services provided to expansion populations at 90% FMAP in CY 2020 and beyond.²⁴¹

Community-level Solutions to Address Disparities in Medicaid

One strategy to address disparities in Medicaid has been the use of Community Health Workers (CHWs). Also referred to as community health advisors, outreach workers, peer counselors, and patient navigators, CHWs are public health workers who are trusted members of a community or have close understanding of the communities in which they serve. CHWs serve as a link or liaison between underserved communities and the hospitals and clinics located within them. According to CDC, CHWs have improved health, reduced disparities, and enhanced health equities in minority and underserved

communities.²⁴⁴ Studies have shown CHWs improve outcomes for underserved populations in the areas of prevention and control of chronic disease, including asthma management and increasing cancer screening.²⁴⁵

CHWs have also demonstrated net-savings in some areas. For example, in west Baltimore, using CHWs as part of the care team resulted in cost-savings savings of \$2,000 per enrollee with diabetes and \$2.6 million net savings through outreach to those in need of home and community-based services. While there is no national standard for training, certification, and licensure for CHWs, some states have established their own training and certification requirements to support reimbursement through Medicaid. 247

CHW services are not directly financed as Medicaid-covered services, though states can pay for these services through managed care, state plan amendments utilizing CHWs as part of health homes, and by including CHWs in the state preventive service and targeted case management benefits. About half of states with managed care require MCOs to employ CHWs. States have also financed CHWs through 1115 waivers and through grant funding.

CMS has provided guidance to states on the role and reimbursement of peer specialists in treatment of mental illness and substance use disorder.²⁵¹ While CHWs and peer specialists share a similar peer status, differences exist in their typical role.²⁵² Peer support providers are self-identified consumers who are in recovery from mental illness and substance use disorder. They are trained to deliver services that include supervision and care coordination as core components. ASPE has found peer support services effective for promoting recovery-based outcomes for those with behavioral health conditions, but notes the inherent challenges in evaluating health outcomes due to differences in training and certification standards, coverage and reimbursement levels, and service models.²⁵³ A study examining the literature suggests peer support workers are more successful than professionally qualified staff in promoting hope and belief in the possibility of recovery, empowerment, increased self-esteem, self-efficacy, self-management of difficulties and social inclusion, engagement, and increased social networks.²⁵⁴

Recommendations

To prevent discrimination and to encourage states to address disparities in Medicaid, Congress should:

1. Block implementation of the June 2020 final rule eliminating nondiscrimination provisions and direct GAO to determine the impact of the rule.

In June 2020, HHS finalized a rule that changes the agency's 2016 interpretation of the anti-discrimination provisions in Section 1557 of the ACA.²⁵⁵ The new rule eliminates and weakens several non-discrimination provisions in federal programs.²⁵⁶ Specifically, the final rule eliminates the requirement for covered

entities to send notices and taglines, in at least the top 15 languages spoken by individuals with LEP, with all significant communications. Covered entities, under the final rule, are now only required to provide taglines when they are necessary to ensure meaningful access for individuals with LEP. In response to comments, HHS reasoned that "the financial burden on covered entities was not justified by the protections or benefits it provided to LEP individuals." In the proposed rule, however, HHS acknowledged that repealing the notice and tagline requirements would decrease access to and utilization of health care for non-English speakers. The agency characterized this impact as negligible. To confirm the accuracy of this assessment and the scope of the proposed rule's impacts on access to care, a more detailed evaluation should be conducted by GAO.

The final rule also weakens requirements for serving individuals with LEP. The previous regulations focused on individual protections by requiring that covered entities provide meaningful access to "each individual" with LEP "eligible to be served or likely to be encountered."262 The new rule shifts the focus from protecting each individual to requiring any entity operating or administering a health program or activity to take "reasonable steps to ensure meaningful access to such programs or activities by limited English proficient individuals."263 The new rule also changes how compliance with this meaningful access requirement is evaluated. Specifically, previous regulations directed the evaluator to give "substantial weight" to the nature and importance of the health program and the communication at issue to the individual, while also considering relevant factors such as implementation of a language access plan.²⁶⁴ The new rule, however, replaces that standard with a four-factor test that allows the Director of the Office for Civil Rights to assess how the entity balances (1) the number or proportion of limited English proficient individuals eligible to be served or likely to be encountered in the eligible service population; (2) the frequency with which LEP individuals come in contact with the entity's health program, activity, or service; (3) the nature and importance of the entity's health program, activity, or service; and (4) the resources available to the entity and costs. ²⁶⁵ Under this new standard, the resources available or cost of providing meaningful access for individuals with LEP could outweigh the needs of these individuals and negatively impact access to care. A detailed evaluation from GAO would help determine how the new meaningful access requirements will impact access to care.

Other changes under the rule that could impact access to care include: requiring application of the four-factor test to assess whether video remote interpreting services must be provided to individuals with LEP; changes to the definition of "auxiliary aids and services" relating to effective communication for individuals with disabilities; changes to the regulatory definition of "electronic and information technology;" eliminating regulations that prohibit specific discriminatory insurance practices, including discriminatory insurance marketing practices or benefit designs; and eliminating protections against sex-based discrimination, including

discrimination related to gender identity and sex stereotyping.²⁶⁶

Congress should block implementation of the final rule pending a GAO evaluation to determine the impact of the rule on access to care. If the evaluation concludes that access to care would likely be harmed under the rule, then Congress should block implementation.

2. Direct the secretary of HHS to provide CMS guidance to states on defining and reimbursing community health workers, where evidence has demonstrated improved outcomes for those with chronic conditions.

Coverage of CHWs has proven to be effective in addressing health care disparities in minority and underserved communities, improving outcomes, and reducing Medicaid costs for some populations and conditions. In developing guidance, the HHS secretary should take into account the numerous studies to determine how best to include CHW services as part of a comprehensive primary care model.

Nondiscrimination of Individuals with Disabilities

Despite federal requirements under Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, individuals with disabilities continue to face challenges with physical accessibility of providers' offices and facilities and with effective communication. This creates barriers to accessing services and limits choice of providers for individuals with disabilities. In fact, adults with disabilities are almost twice as likely as other adults to report unmet health care needs due to problems with accessibility of a doctor's office or clinic. There is a desire among stakeholders and advocates to see state Medicaid agencies taking greater accountability and proactive measures to ensure their provider networks are meeting these federal requirements. Currently, states generally require MCOs and providers to meet these federal requirements through their contracts, but states need to establish monitoring and enforcement mechanisms to ensure these requirements are met.

Recommendation

To increase accountability for ensuring nondiscrimination and access to Medicaid benefits for individuals with disabilities, Congress should:

3. Direct the HHS secretary to require states to establish monitoring and enforcement mechanisms that ensure providers who receive Medicaid and CHIP funding comply with laws prohibiting discrimination against individuals with disabilities.

States should be required to establish monitoring and enforcement plans that include a schedule for routine audits of Medicaid entities to verify individuals with disabilities have equal access to health care services, including physical access and access to effective communication. Factors impacting physical access may include room size, exam table height, lifts, x-ray equipment, and

other physical accommodations. Access to effective communication may be determined by factors such as availability of a language interpreter, availability of consent forms in braille for those with blindness, and similar requirements that address barriers to effective communication. The secretary should assure coordination between the Office for Civil Rights and other appropriate federal agencies in the implementation of this requirement.

Pathway to Address Individual-Level Social Needs in Medicaid

The World Health Organization defines social determinants of health as "the conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work and age."²⁷² These determinants include, among other factors, housing and food insecurity and are responsible for up to 80% of population health outcomes.²⁷³ There is a growing recognition this needs to be addressed as part of value-based care transformation.²⁷⁴ Medicaid beneficiaries often have the most serious needs that lead to poor outcomes and higher Medicaid expenditures.²⁷⁵

Generally, states may only seek FMAP payments for Medicaid-covered services.²⁷⁶ This includes both mandatory and optional Medicaid services.²⁷⁷ Unless the state seeks a waiver, it may not use Medicaid funding for non-covered services.²⁷⁸ Federal law prohibits Medicaid from covering the cost of room and board except in a "facility," as part of institutional long-term care.^{d,279}

Medicaid managed care plans receive a per member per month (PMPM) payment from the state, which represents the plan's cost of providing the full range of Medicaid benefits.²⁸⁰ States may receive federal matching dollars for expenditures for Medicaid-covered services including the PMPM payments to managed care plans.²⁸¹ As an exception to the prohibition against claiming federal matching funds for non-covered services, managed care plans may offer benefits "in-lieu-of" a Medicaid-covered service, subject to state approval.²⁸² Those benefits must be included in the state plan, and the cost of the service provided in-lieu of a covered Medicaid benefit is included in the PMPM payment to the plan.²⁸³ Under this exception, services that are neither mandatory nor optional Medicaid benefits are eligible for FMAP without a federal waiver. An example of one of these services is home nurse visits to new mothers in lieu of requiring them to receive services in a provider's office or cab fare in lieu of non-emergency medical transportation.

Plans may also offer additional non-medical benefits provided at plans' discretion.²⁸⁴ These "value-added services" might include such items as a portable crib to assure that a newborn has a safe place to sleep. These value-added services, unlike services provided in lieu of a covered benefit may not be

d Medicaid requires coverage of non-Institution for Mental Disease nursing facility services for those age 21 and older, and can optionally cover intermediate care facilities for individuals with intellectual disability and services in Institutions for Mental Disease for those age 65 and older. Most states have elected to cover the latter two benefits.

claimed for the purposes of federal matching dollars.²⁸⁵

Incentives to offer or refrain from offering additional services are driven by medical loss ratios. A medical loss ratio (MLR) is the ratio of payments that a managed care plan makes for Medicaid-covered services provided to a covered enrollee. Similar to the MLR for Medicare Advantage and qualified health plans offered through insurance marketplaces, the MLR is set at 85%. As such, 85% of their premium revenue must be used to pay for services or cover the cost of quality improvement or fraud prevention activities. Only benefits provided in lieu of a covered service may be included in the calculation of the MLR. As a result, spending on value-added services must be provided out of the 15% of revenue that plans use for marketing, administration, and other costs.

Policymakers at the state and federal level have taken additional steps to make it easier to address social needs in Medicaid. In response to extensive research demonstrating the strong impact housing has on improving health and well-being, CMS issued guidance that stopped short of allowing for housing, but permits coverage of housing-related supports, such as minor home modifications.²⁹⁰ More recently, HHS secretary Alex Azar announced steps to provide more state flexibility under the Medicaid program to address social determinants.²⁹¹ The movement by policymakers has also extended to Medicare. Through the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018, Congress enacted legislation to permit Medicare Advantage plans to offer certain non-medical services to patients with multiple chronic conditions, provided the services had a reasonable expectation of improving health or function.²⁹²

At the state level, North Carolina is implementing a section 1115 waiver that permits reimbursement of non-medical interventions that target certain social determinants of health: housing instability, transportation insecurity, food insecurity, and interpersonal violence and toxic stress.²⁹³ The state will use standardized screening questions to identify and assist Medicaid enrollees with unmet health-related resource needs.²⁹⁴ The North Carolina waiver is limited in scope and impact, serving only 1% to 2% of Medicaid enrollees in the state across two to four regions.²⁹⁵ Stakeholders believe CMS is taking a waitand-see approach with similar state waiver submissions. The State of Oregon found that individuals placed in stable and affordable housing had increased primary care visits and decreased emergency department visitations, resulting in reduced Medicaid expenditures.²⁹⁶

Recommendation

To improve the financing and coverage of proven cost-effective interventions to address social needs for high-risk populations, Congress should:

4. Provide the HHS secretary with the authority to approve Medicaid

coverage of non-medical services that address social needs if the secretary certifies the following:

- Peer-reviewed evidence demonstrates the benefit improves or maintains health or function for the targeted population.
- ii. The CMS Office of the Actuary certifies coverage of the defined benefit for the defined population would result in no net increase in Medicaid spending over the long-term.
- iii. Additional benefits apply only to patients who are enrolled in Medicaid managed care or other health care payment and delivery models that include a comprehensive team-based approach to care management.

The evidence base for these targeted services is very limited, however data collected from the North Carolina waiver and similar efforts could help expand the data base to inform coverage. To determine the potential for savings in Medicare, BPC commissioned a study in 2019 that examined the potential for reduced hospital readmissions and ER visits for Medicare beneficiaries with specific chronic conditions.²⁹⁷ The report found the potential for reductions in ER visits and readmissions if patients were provided two weeks of medicallytailored home-delivered meals immediately following hospital discharge; for every dollar spent on providing medically tailored meals to eligible beneficiaries led to \$1.57 in savings from reduced hospitalizations and health care utilization.²⁹⁸

Targeting services to specific populations will require strong care management to identify patients and have a comprehensive picture of their care needs. At the same time, providers will need a screening tool to determine which patients meet the criteria for these services. For example, the SCAN Foundation and multiple partners developed the My Care, My Choice online tool that asks individuals questions about their care needs and preferences and then provides the "best fit" coverage options based on those responses.²⁹⁹ The HHS secretary should be directed to create a model set of social needs screening questions to identify patients. Once approved by the secretary as an added service and if adopted by the state, these services should be included in the Medical Loss Ratio as "incurred claims," but not included in the capitation rate for payment to plans.

Conclusion

A strong case can be made to invest in and promote a more comprehensive approach to primary care. Federal policy limits the spread and scale of comprehensive primary care. Strong leadership at the state and federal levels are needed to address barriers. Policymakers should enact and implement policies to accomplish the following:

- Develop a comprehensive framework for transformation of primary care.
- Invest in primary care providers.
- Support evidence-based care models.
- · Address disparities.
- · Improve access to health care.

COVID-19 has only amplified barriers across our health care system. While stakeholders have made significant progress in improving primary care in Medicaid, we hope these recommendations can provide a roadmap for next steps. But these recommendations are not comprehensive. More can and should be done to identify barriers and promote primary care across programs and payers.

Endnotes

- B. Starfield, L. Shi, and J. Macinko, "Contribution of Primary care to Health Systems and Health," *The Milbank Quarterly*, 83(3): 458–459, September 2005. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2690145/.
- 2 R. Rudowitz, R. Garfield, E. Hinton, "10 Things to Know about Medicaid: Setting the Facts Straight," Kaiser Family Foundation, March 6, 2019. Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/10-things-to-know-about-medicaid-setting-the-facts-straight/.
- V. Garg, A. Molosky, et al., "Rethinking How Medicaid Patients Receive Care," Harvard Business Review, October 5, 2018. Available at: https://hbr.org/2018/10/rethinking-how-medicaid-patients-receive-care.
- 4 J. Berenson, M.M. Doty, M.K. Abrams, and A. Shih,

 "Achieving Better Quality of Care for Low-Income
 Populations: The Role of Health Insurance and the
 Medical Home for Reducing Health Inequities," The
 Commonwealth Fund, May 2012. Available at: https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/documents/media_files_publications_issue_brief_2012_may_1600_berenson_achieving_better_quality_care_low_income_v2.pdf.
- 5 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, Justification of Estimates for Appropriations Committees, Fiscal Year 2021, 95. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/PerformanceBudget/FY2021-CJ-Final.pdf.
- 6 Health Management Associates, COVID-19 Impact on Medicaid, Marketplace, and the Uninsured, by State, April 2020, 1. Available at: https://www.healthmanagement.com/wp-content/uploads/HMA-Estimates-of-COVID-Impact-on-Coverage-public-version-for-April-3-830-CT.pdf.
- J.M. Chapel, M.D. Ritchey, D. Zhang, and G. Wang, "Prevalence and Medical Costs of Chronic Diseases Among Adult Medicaid Beneficiaries," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 53(6), Supplement 2, S143-S154, December 1, 2017. Available at: https://www.aipmonline.org/action/showPdf?pii=S0749-3797%2817%2930426-9.
- 8 J. Ryan and M. Abrams, "Medicaid Cuts Would Affect Older, Sicker Americans," The Commonwealth Fund, April 2017. Available at: https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2017/medicaid-cuts-would-affect-older-sicker-americans.

- 9 Center for Health Care Strategies, "Addressing the Needs of Medicaid Populations During the COVID-19 Pandemic," May 28, 2020. Available at: https://www.chcs.org/resource/addressing-the-needs-of-medicaid-populations-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/.
- 10 World Health Organization, "Role of Primary Care in the COVID-19 Response," Western Pacific Region, Interim Guidance, March 26, 2020, 1. Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/331921/Primary-care-COVID-19-eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- 11 Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, Letter to the HHS Secretary Following Up on CARES Act Distribution, April 30, 2020, 2. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Letter-to-the-HHS-Secretary-Following-Up-on-CARES-Act-Distribution.pdf.
- National Association of Medicaid Directors. NAMD
 Medicaid Requests for COVID-19 Legislation. April 13, 2020,

 Available at: https://medicaiddirectors.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/NAMD-Medicaid-Requests-for-COVID-19-Legislation.pdf.
- 13 Ibid., 2-3.
- 14 National Governors Association, Letter Urging CARES Act Funding for Medicaid Providers, May 20, 2020. Available at: https://www.nga.org/policy-communications/letters-nga/health-human-services-committee/letter-urging-cares-act-funding-for-medicaid-providers/.
- 15 Families First Coronavirus Response Act, Pub. L. No. 116-127, 134 Stat. 178 § 6008(a) (March 18, 2020). Available at: https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf.
- 16 J. Holahan, J. Haley, et al., Increasing Federal Medicaid Matching Rates to Provide Fiscal Relief to States during the COVID-19 Pandemic, Health Reform-Monitoring and Impact, Urban Institute and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, April 2020, 2. Available at: https://www. urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/102098/ increasing-federal-medicaid-matching-rates-to-providefiscal-relief-to-states-during-the-covid-19-pandem_0.pdf.
- 17 Section 6008(b) of the Families First Coronavirus Response Act.

18 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Families First Coronavirus Response Act – Increased FMAP FAQs, Updated as of April 13, 2020, 4.

Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/downloads/covid-19-section-6008-faqs.pdf.

19 Section 6004(a)(3) of the Families First Coronavirus Response Act.

See also Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA), Public Law No. 116-127 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act, Public Law No. 116-136 Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs), April 13, 2020. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/downloads/covid-19-section-6008-CARES-faqs.pdf.

- 20 National Association of Medicaid Directors. NAMD Medicaid Requests for COVID-19 Legislation, 1.
- 21 National Governors Association, *Governors' Letter Regarding COVID-19 Aid Request*, April 21, 2020. Available

 at: https://www.nga.org/policy-communications/letters-nga/governors-letter-regarding-covid-19-aid-request/.

See also National Governors Association, Governors' Request for Third Congressional Supplemental Bill, March 20, 2020. Available at: https://www.nga.org/policy-communications/letters-nga/health-human-services-committee/governors-request-for-third-congressional-supplemental-bill/.

- 22 National Association of Medicaid Directors. *NAMD Medicaid Requests for COVID-19 Legislation*, 2.
- 23 Ibid., 1-2.
- 24 National Governors Association, Letter Urging CARES Act Funding for Medicaid Providers.
- 25 American Hospital Association, Letter: AHA Urges HHS to Distribute Substantial Additional Emergency Funds in an Expedited Manner, April 16, 2020. Available at: https://www.aha.org/system/files/media/file/2020/04/aha-urges-hhs-distribute-substantial-additional-emergency-funds-in-expedited-manner-letter-4-16-2020.pdf.

See also American Medical Association, Letter to Administrator Seema Verma, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, April 28, 2020. Available at: https://searchlf.ama-assn.org/undefined/documentDownload?uri=/unstructured/binary/letter/LETTERS/2020-4-28-Letter-to-Verma-re-Medicaid-Advance-Payments.pdf.

See also The Partnership for Medicaid, Letter to Congressional Leaders, April 17, 2020. Available at: https://www.aafp.org/dam/AAFP/documents/advocacy/coverage/medicaid/LT-Congress-COVIDMedicaid-041720.pdf.

See also American Academy of Family Physicians, American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME), American Kidney Fund, American Medical Association, America's Essential Hospital, America's Health Insurance Plans, Association for Clinical Oncology, Association for Community Affiliated Plans, Association of American Medical Colleges, Blue Cross Blue Shield Association, Catholic Health Association of the United States, Children's Hospital Association, Families USA, Federation of American Hospitals, Healthcare Education Project, LeadingAge, Medicaid Health Plans of America, National Association of Community Health Centers, Service Employees International Union, Letter to Congressional Leaders, June 2, 2020. Available at: https://www.aamc.org/system/ files/2020-06/ocomm-ogr-FMAP%20Increase%20 Sign%20On%20Letter%20FINAL15.pdf.

See also MACPAC, Letter to Administrator Seema Verma, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, April 10, 2020. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Letter-to-the-CMS-Administrator-on-CARES-Act-Fund-Distribution.pdf.

See also MACPAC, Letter to Secretary Alex M. Azar II, U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services, April 30, 2020. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Letter-to-the-HHS-Secretary-Following-Up-on-CARES-Act-Distribution.pdf.

- 26 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act, Pub. L. No. 116-136, Division B (March 27, 2020). Available at: https://www.congress.gov/l16/bills/hr748/BILLS-116hr748enr.pdf.
- 27 Paycheck Protection Program and Health Care Enhancement Act, Pub. L. No. 116–139, Division B (April 24, 2020). Available at: https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ139/PLAW-116publ139.pdf.
- 28 U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, HHS Announces Additional Allocations of CARES Act Provider Relief Fund, April 22, 2020. Available at: https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/04/22/hhs-announces-additional-allocations-of-cares-act-provider-relief-fund.html.

- 29 U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, *Provider Relief Fund Payment Allocation*. Available at: https://www.hhs.gov/coronavirus/cares-act-provider-relief-fund/payment-allocation-methodology/index.html.
- 30 U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "HHS Announces Enhanced Provider Portal, Relief Fund Payments for Safety Net Hospitals, Medicaid & CHIP Providers," June 9, 2020. Available at: https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/06/09/hhs-announces-enhanced-provider-portal-relief-fund-payments-for-safety-net-hospitals-medicaid-chip-providers.html.
- 31 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Medicaid State Plan Fee-for-Service Payments for Services Delivered Via Telehealth, Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/downloads/medicaid-telehealth-services.pdf.
- 32 Mathematica, Changes in Medicaid Telehealth Policies Due to COVID-19: Catalog Overview and Findings, June 4, 2020, 5. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Changes-in-Medicaid-Telehealth-Policies-Due-to-COVID-19-Catalog-Overview-and-Findings.pdf.

See also Center for Connected Health Policy, The National Telehealth Policy Resource Center, COVID-19 Related State Actions, May 13, 2020. Available at: https://www.cchpca.org/resources/covid-19-related-state-actions.

- 33 Mathematica, Changes in Medicaid Telehealth Policies Due to COVID-19: Catalog Overview and Findings, 12.
- 34 Ibid., 5-6.
- 35 Ibid., 7.
- 36 Office of Health Policy, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (ASPE), U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Report to Congress, E-health and Telemedicine*, August 12, 2016, 8-9. Available at: https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/206751/TelemedicineE-HealthReport.pdf.

See also Federal Communications Commission, 2020 Broadband Deployment Report, FCC 20-50, April 20, 2020, 18. Available at: https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-20-50A1.pdf.

See also Bipartisan Policy Center, Telehealth and COVID-19 in Rural Areas, June 4, 2020. Available at: https://bipartisanpolicy.org/event/telehealth-and-covid-19-in-rural-areas/.

- 37 The CARES Act, Division B—Emergency Appropriations for Coronavirus Health Response And Agency Operations.
- 38 Federal Communications Commission, FCC Authorizes Over \$7.4 Million for Rural Broadband, Will Expand Deployment to 11,852 Rural Locations, Including on Tribal Lands, June 12, 2020. Available at: https://docs.fcc.gov/ public/attachments/DOC-364899Al.pdf.
 - See also Federal Communications Commission, FCC Announces Funding Increase in Rural Health Care Program for Funding Year 2020, June 30, 2020. Available at: https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-365250A1.pdf
- 39 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, FY 2021 - CMS Congressional Justification for Estimates for Appropriations Committees, 95. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/PerformanceBudget/FY2021-CJ-Final.pdf.
- 40 Congressional Budget Office, *Medicaid—CBO's Baseline* as of March 6, 2020, 2. Available at: https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2020-03/51301-2020-03-medicaid.pdf.
- 41 Office of the Actuary, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, 2018 Actuarial Report on the Financial Outlook for Medicaid, 12. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2018-report.pdf.
- 42 § 1902 of the Social Security Act (SSA), 42 U.S.C. § 1396(a)
- 43 \S 1902(a)(10)(A)(i)(VIII) of the Social Security Act.
- 44 National Federation of Independent Business v. Sebelius, 567 U.S. 519 (2012).
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 The Kaiser Family Foundation, *Status of State Medicaid Expansion Decisions: Interactive Map*, July 1, 2020. Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-state-medicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/.
- 47 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, 2018 Actuarial Report on the Financial Outlook For Medicaid, 14. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2018-report.pdf.
- 48 MACPAC, The Medicaid Fee-for-Service Provider Payment Process, July 2018. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Medicaid-fee-for-service-provider-payment-process.pdf.

- 49 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Medicaid Managed Care Enrollment and Program Characteristics, 2017, Mathematica Policy Research, Winter 2019, 11. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/managed-care/downloads/enrollment/2017-medicaid-managed-care-enrollment-report.pdf.
- 50 Ibid., 11, 17.
- 51 S. Rosenbaum, et. al. "How are States Addressing Primary Care Quality in Medicaid Managed Care?" The Commonwealth Fund, March 2019.

 Available at: https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2019/how-are-states-addressing-primary-care-quality-medicaid-managed-care
- 52 Ibid., 12, 184-499.
- 53 J. Ryan and M. Abrams, Medicaid Cuts Would Affect Older, Sicker Americans.
- 54 Kaiser Family Foundation, Medicaid Enrollees are Sicker and More Disabled than the Privately Insured, March 14, 2013.

 Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid-enrollees-are-sicker-and-more-disabled-than-the-privately-insured-medicaid/.
- 55 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, NHE
 Projections 2019-2028 Tables (ZIP), Table 03 National Health
 Expenditures by Source of Funds. Available at: https://www.
 cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/StatisticsTrends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NHEFact-Sheet.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, NHE Projections 2019-2028 Tables (ZIP), Table 17 Health Insurance Enrollment and Enrollment Growth Rates. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NHE-Fact-Sheet.
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Ibid.
- 61 Kaiser Family Foundation, COVID-19: Expected Implications for Medicaid and State Budgets, April 2020. Available at: https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-policy-watch/covid-19-expected-implications-medicaid-state-budgets/.
- 62 Kaiser Family Foundation, COVID-19: Expected Implications for Medicaid and State Budgets.

- 63 The Commonwealth Fund. Designing a High-Performing Health Care System for Patients with Complex Needs: Ten Recommendations for Policymakers, September 2017.

 Available at: https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/fund-reports/2017/sep/designing-high-performing-health-care-system-patients-complex.
- 64 Institute of Medicine. *Defining Primary Care: An Interim Report*, 1994, 1. Available at: https://www.nap.edu/read/9153/chapter/2.
- 65 B. Starfield, L. Shi, and J. Macinko, "Contribution of Primary care to Health Systems and Health," *The Milbank Quarterly*, 83(3): 457–502, September 2005. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2690145/.
- 66 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Re: Health Homes for Enrollees with Chronic Conditions, State Medicaid Director Letter #10-024, November 16, 2010, 3. Available at: https://downloads.cms.gov/cmsgov/archived-downloads/SMDL/downloads/SMD10024.pdf.
- 67 The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, *Defining the PCMH*. Available at: https://pcmh.ahrq.gov/page/defining-pcmh.
- 68 American Academy of Family Physicians, American Academy of Pediatrics, American College of Physicians, American Osteopathic Association, *Joint Principles of the Patient-Centered Medical Home*, March 2007. Available at: https://www.aafp.org/dam/AAFP/documents/practice_management/pcmh/initiatives/PCMHJoint.pdf.
- 69 Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative and Robert Graham Center, Advanced Primary Care: A Key Contributor to Successful ACOs, August 2018. Available at: https://www.pcpcc.org/sites/default/files/resources/PCPCC%202018%20Evidence%20Report.pdf.
- 70 E. Hing, E. Hurtzman, et al., Characteristics of Primary Care Physicians in Patient-centered Medical Home Practices: United States, 2013, National Health Statistics Reports, Number 101, February 17, 2017. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhsr/nhsr101.pdf.
- 71 National Committee for Quality Assurance, Latest Evidence: Benefits of NCQA Patient-Centered Medical Home Recognition, June 2019, Available at: https://www.ncqa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/20190926_PCMH_Evidence_Report.pdf.

- 72 The Commonwealth Fund, *Primary Care: Our First Line of Defense*, June 2013, 5. Available at: https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/documents/media_files_publications_health_reform_and_you_health_reform_primary_care_612.pdf.
- 73 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, State Medicaid Director Letter #10-02, Re: Health Homes for Enrollees with Chronic Conditions, November 16, 2010, 3. Available at: https://downloads.cms.gov/cmsgov/archived-downloads/SMDL/downloads/SMDL0024.pdf.
- 74 Kaiser Family Foundation, States that Reported Patient
 Centered Medical Homes in Place, SFY 2015-SFY 2019.

 Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid/stateindicator/states-that-reported-patient-centered-medicalhomes-in-place/?currentTimeframe=O&sortModel=%7B%
 22colId%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.

See also Kaiser Family Foundation, A View from the States: Key Medicaid Policy Changes, Results from a 50-State Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2019 and 2020, October 2019, 34, 43. Available at: http://files.kff.org/attachment/Report-A-View-from-the-States-Key-Medicaid-Policy-Changes.

- 75 Kaiser Family Foundation, A View from the States: Key Medicaid Policy Changes, 34, 43.
- 76 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Re: Health Homes for Enrollees with Chronic Conditions, State Medicaid Director Letter #10-024. 4.
- 77 § 2703 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA), 42 U.S.C. § 18001 (2010).
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, *Re: Health Homes for Enrollees with Chronic Conditions*, State Medicaid Director Letter #10-024, 6.
- 80 § 2703 of the ACA.
- 81 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Medicaid Health Homes: An Overview, Fact Sheet, April 2020, 1. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/medicaid-state-technical-assistance/health-home-information-resource-center/downloads/hh-overview-fact-sheet.pdf.
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 Ibid.

- 84 The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Report To Congress on the Medicaid Health Home State Plan Option, May 2018, vii. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/state-resource-center/medicaid-state-technical-assistance/health-home-information-resource-center/downloads/medicaidhomehealthstateplanoptionrtc.pdf.
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Ibid.
- 88 Center for Health Care Strategies, Advancing Primary Care Innovation through Medicaid Managed Care, June 4, 2018.

 Available at: https://www.chcs.org/advancing-primary-care-innovation-through-medicaid-managed-care/.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Center for Health Care Strategies, Advancing Primary Care Innovation in Medicaid Managed Care, May 2018. Available at: https://www.chcs.org/project/advancing-primary-care-innovation-in-medicaid-managed-care/.
- 91 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, *Medicaid and CHIP (MAC) Learning Collaboratives*. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/resources-for-states/medicaid-and-chip-mac-learning-collaboratives/index.html.
 - See also Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Resources, Medicaid Prevention Learning Network. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/prevention/resources/index.html.
- 92 Sara Rosenbaum et al., How Are States Addressing Primary Care Quality in Medicaid Managed Care? A Closer Look at States' Managed Care Quality Strategies, March 19, 2019. Available at: https://doi.org/10.26099/97as-r517.
- 93 National Association of Medicaid Directors. NAMD Medicaid Requests for COVID-19 Legislation. April 13, 2020, 2-3. Available at: https://medicaiddirectors.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/NAMD-Medicaid-Requests-for-COVID-19-Legislation.pdf.
- 94 Center for Health Care Strategies, *Addressing Provider* Viability: The Case for Prospective Payments during COVID-19, April 17, 2020. Available at: https://www.chcs.org/addressing-provider-viability-the-case-for-prospective-payments-during-covid-19/.

- 95 Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative, *Investing* in *Primary Care*, A *State-Level Analysis*, July 2019. Available at: https://www.pcpcc.org/sites/default/files/resources/pcmh_evidence_report_2019_0.pdf.
- 96 Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative,
 Consensus Recommendations on Increasing Primary Care
 Investment. Available at: https://www.pcpcc.org/sites/
 default/files/resources/PCPCC%20Consensus%20
 Recommendations%20on%20Primary%20Care%20
 Investment%20Aug%202018.pdf.
- 97 Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative, *Investing in Primary Care*, A State-Level Analysis.
- 98 Anand K. Parekh, *Prevention First: Policymaking for a Healthier America* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2019).
- 99 Section 5405 of the ACA.
- 100 R.L. Phillips, A. Kaufman, et al., "The Primary Care Extension Program: A Catalyst for Change." *The Annals of Family Medicine*, 11(2): 173-178, March 2013. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.1495.
- 101 Ibid.
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, IMPaCT (Infrastructure for Maintaining Primary Care Transformation).

 Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/research/findings/factsheets/primary/impactaw/index.html.
- 104 K. Johnson, R. Penfold, et al., AHRQ Infrastructure for Maintaining Primary Care Transformation (IMPaCT) Grant Initiative: A Synthesis Report, Contract No. 290-2010-0000-4-I, Task Order No. 10, AHRQ Publication No. 15-0066-2-EF, July 2015, 2. Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/publications/files/final-impact-synthesis-report.pdf.
- 105 R.L. Phillips, D.J. Cohen, et al., "Facilitating Practice Transformation in Frontline Health Care." *The Annals of Family Medicine*, 17(Suppl 1): S2-S5, August 2019. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.2439.
- 106 Ibid.
- 107 Ibid.
- 108 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, *Increased Capacity for Quality Improvement in Small Primary Care Practices*. Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/evidencenow/research-results/results/infographics/

capacity.html.

- 109 D.R. Shelley, T. Gepts, et al. "Cardiovascular Disease Guideline Adherence: An RCT Using Practice Facilitation." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 58(5):683–690, 2020. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2019.12.013.
- 110 Bob McNellis, *Doubling Down on Primary Care's Campaign Against Heart Disease*, Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, February 28, 2020. Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/news/blog/ahrqviews/evidencenow-heart-health-foa.html.
- 111 Bob McNellis, Facilitating Transformational Change in Primary Care, August 26, 2019. Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/news/blog/ahrqviews/change-primary-care.html.
- 112 Institute of Medicine, Care Without Coverage: Too Little, Too Late, 51-52, (Washington DC: The National Academies Press, 2002). Available at: https://www.nap.edu/read/10367/chapter/5.
- 113 Section 2001 of the ACA.
- 114 Section 1401 of the ACA.
- 115 Congressional Research Service, *The ACA Medicaid Expansion*, December 30, 2014, 16. Available at: https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43564.pdf.
- 116 Kaiser Family Foundation, *Key Facts about the Uninsured Population*, December 2019, 9. Available at: http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Key-Facts-about-the-Uninsured-Population.
- 117 Ibid.
- 118 Ibid.
- 119 Ibid.
- 120 National Academy for State Health Policy, Revisiting
 Churn: An Early Understanding of State-Level Health Coverage
 Transitions Under the ACA, August 2016. Available at:
 https://nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Churn-Brief.pdf.

See also Kaiser Family Foundation, Recent Medicaid/ CHIP Enrollment Declines and Barriers to Maintaining Coverage, September 2019. Available at: http://files.kff. org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Recent-Medicaid-CHIP-Enrollment-Declines-and-Barriers-to-Maintaining-Coverage. 121 L. Ku, E. Steinmetz, and B.K. Bruen, "Continuous-Eligibility Policies Stabilize Medicaid Coverage for Children and Could Be Extended to Adults with Similar Results." *Health Affairs*, 32(9): 1576-1582, September 2013. Available at: <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://wwww.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1371/https://www.healthaffairs.org/do

See also A.B. Bindman, A. Chattopadhyay, and G.M. Auerback. "Medicaid Re-Enrollment Policies and Children's Risk of Hospitalizations for Ambulatory Care Sensitive Conditions," Medical Care, 46(10): 1049-1054, October 2008. Available at: https://journals.lww.com/lww-medicalcare/Abstract/2008/10000/Medicaid_Re_Enrollment_Policies_and_Children_s.10.aspx. See also J.S. Harman, W.G. Manning, et al., "Association Between Interruptions in Medicaid Coverage and Use of Inpatient Psychiatric Services," Psychiatric Services, 54(7):999 1005, July 2003. Available at: https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/pdf/10.1176/appi.ps.54.7.999.

- 122 Section 1902(e)(12) of the Social Security Act.
- 123 Emily Eckert, "It's Past Time To Provide Continuous Medicaid Coverage For One Year Postpartum," Health Affairs Blog, February 6, 2020. Available at: https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200203.639479/full/.
- 124 Kaiser Family Foundation, Expanding Postpartum

 Medicaid Coverage, May 2019. Available at: http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-Expanding-Postpartum-Medicaid-Coverage.
- 125 Section 6008(b) of the FFCRA.
- 126 Kaiser Family Foundation, Data Note: Medicaid's Role in Providing Access to Preventive Care for Adults, May 17, 2017. Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/data-note-medicaids-role-in-providing-access-to-preventive-care-for-adults/.
- 127 Y.C. Wang, J. Pamplin, et al., "Severe Obesity in Adults Cost State Medicaid Programs Nearly \$8 Billion in 2013," Health Affairs, 34(11): 1923-1931, November 2015. Available at: https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0633.
- 128 Kaiser Family Foundation, Data Note: Medicaid's Role in Providing Access to Preventive Care for Adults, 1-2.
- 129 Ibid.
- 130 S.B. McMenamin, S.W. Yoeun, and H.A. Halpin, "Affordable Care Act Impact on Medicaid Coverage of Smoking-Cessation Treatments," American Journal

- of Preventive Medicine, 54(4): 479-485, February 9, 2018. Available at: https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749-3797(18)30045-X/fulltext.
- 131 MACPAC, The Effect of Premiums and Cost Sharing on Access and Outcomes for Low-Income Children, July 2015. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Effect-of-Cost-Sharing-on-Low-Income-Children.pdf.
- 132 MACPAC, Medicaid Access in Brief: Adults' Experiences in Obtaining Medical Care, November 2016. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Adults-Experiences-in-Obtaining-Medical-Care.pdf.
- 133 Richard Hughes IV, "As Presidential Candidates Debate Sweeping Health Care Proposals, Preventive Coverage Opportunities Are Overlooked, "Health Affairs Blog, January 29, 2020. Available at: https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200124.971449/full/.
- 134 42 U.S.C. § 300gg-13.
- 135 Sections 1902(k) and 1937 of the SSA.
 See also 42 CFR § 440.347.
- 136 42 CFR § 441.56
- 137 Sections 1902 and 1905 of the SSA.
- 138 Section 1916 of the SSA.
- 139 Section 4106 of the Affordable Care Act.
- 140 Kaiser Family Foundation, Coverage of Preventive Services for Adults in Medicaid, November 2014. Available at: http://files.kff.org/attachment/coverage-of-preventive-services-for-adults-in-medicaid-issue-brief.
- 141 S.B. McMenamin, S.W. Yoeun, and H.A. Halpin, "Affordable Care Act Impact on Medicaid Coverage of Smoking-Cessation Treatments," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 54(4): 479-485, 482, April 1, 2018. Available at: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29433953/.
- 142 N. Seiler, M. Malcarney, et al., "Coverage of Clinical Preventive Services Under the Affordable Care Act: From Law to Access," *Public Health Reports*, 129(6): 526-532.

 Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4187299/.

- 143 P.T. Cheung, J.L. Wiler. et al., "National Study of Barriers to Timely Primary Care and Emergency Department Utilization Among Medicaid Beneficiaries," Annals of Emergency Medicine, 60(1):4-10.E2, July 1, 2012. Available at: https://www.annemergmed.com/article/S0196-0644(12)00125-4/fulltext.
- 144 S H. Gordon., E.A. Gadbois, et al. "Qualitative Perspectives of Primary Care Providers Who Treat Medicaid Managed Care Patients." *BMC Health Services Research*, 18(1): 728, September 21, 2018. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6150984/.
- 145 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, *Telemedicine*.

 Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/telemedicine/index.html.

See also Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, State Medicaid & CHIP Telehealth Toolkit Policy Considerations for States Expanding Use of Telehealth, 3. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/downloads/medicaid-chip-telehealth-toolkit.pdf.

- 146 Ibid.
- 147 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, State Medicaid & CHIP Telehealth Toolkit Policy Considerations for States Expanding Use of Telehealth, 2.
- 148 MedPAC, Chapter 5: Issues in Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Primary Care, June 2019, 132. Available at: http://www.medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun19_ch5_medpac_reporttocongress_sec.pdf.
- 149 Urban Institute, Medicaid Physician Fees after the ACA
 Primary Care Fee Bump 19 States Continue the Affordable
 Care Act's Temporary Policy Change, March 2017, 3.
 Available at: https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/
 publication/88836/2001180-medicaid-physician-feesafter-the-aca-primary-care-fee-bump_0.pdf.

See also Kaiser Family Foundation, Medicaid-to-Medicare Fee Index, 2016. Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/medicaid-to-medicare-fee-index/currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colId%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.

- 150 MACPAC, Physician Acceptance of New Medicaid Patients, January 24, 2019, 6. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Physician-Acceptance-of-New-Medicaid-Patients.pdf.
- 151 Section 1202 of the ACA.

- See also Section 1902 of the SSA.
- See also 42 CFR § 447.400-447.415.
- 152 Urban Institute, Medicaid Physician Fees after the ACA
 Primary Care Fee Bump 19 States Continue the Affordable Care
 Act's Temporary Policy Change, 4.
- 153 MACPAC, Chapter 8: An Update on the Medicaid Primary
 Care Payment Increase, March 2015, 133–134. Available at:
 https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/
 An-Update-on-the-Medicaid-Primary-Care-Payment-Increase.pdf.
- 154 Sandra Decker, Panel Paper: The 2013-2014 Medicaid Primary Care Fee Bump, Primary Care Physicians' Medicaid Participation, and Patient Access Measures, November 5, 2016. Available at: https://appam.confex.com/appam/2016/webprogram/Paper18494.html.
- 155 D. Polsky, M. Richards, et al., "Appointment Availability After Increases in Medicaid Payments for Primary Care," New England Journal of Medicine, 372(6): 537–545. Available at: http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMsa1413299.
- 156 Sandra Decker, Panel Paper: The 2013-2014 Medicaid Primary Care Fee Bump, Primary Care Physicians' Medicaid Participation, and Patient Access Measures.
- 157 42 CFR § 447.400.
- 158 Ibid.

See also Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Qs & As on the Increased Medicaid Payment for Primary Care, CMS 2370-F. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/affordable-care-act/provisions/downloads/q-andamanaged-care-increased-payments-for-pcps.pdf.

- 159 The Commonwealth Fund, Experiences and Attitudes of Primary Care Providers Under the First Year of ACA Coverage Expansion, Findings from the Kaiser Family Foundation/Commonwealth Fund 2015 National Survey of Primary Care Providers, June 18, 2015. Available at: https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2015/jun/experiences-and-attitudes-primary-care-providers-under-first.
- 160 H. Barnes, C.B. Maier, et al., "Effects of Regulation and Payment Policies on Nurse Practitioners' Clinical Practices," 74(4): 431-451, May 13, 2016. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5114168/.

- 161 Bipartisan Policy Center, Bipartisan RX for America's Health Care, A Practical Path to Reform, February 2020. Available at: https://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/WEB_BPC_Future-of-Health-Care-Report_R01-1.pdf.
- 162 Ibid.
- 163 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services,

 Medicaid Program; Medicaid Fiscal Accountability

 Regulation, November 18, 2019. 84 FR 63722-63785.

 Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/11/18/2019-24763/medicaid-program-medicaid-fiscal-accountability-regulation.
- 164 Kaiser Family Foundation, What You Need to Know About the Medicaid Fiscal Accountability Rule (MFAR), January 2020.

Available at: http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-What-You-Need-to-Know-About-the-Medicaid-Fiscal-Accountability-Rule.

See also National Association of Medicaid Directors, Letter to Administrator Seema Verma, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, February 1, 2020. Available at: https://medicaiddirectors.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/ NAMD-Comments-on-MFAR.pdf.

- 165 H.R.6379, "Take Responsibility for Workers and Families Act," Section 70102(a)(1), 116th Congress, 2D Session, March 23, 2020. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/6379/text.
- 166 H.R. 748, "The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act," Pub. L. 116-136, March 27, 2020. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/748/.
- 167 Section 3813 of the CARES Act.
- 168 42 CFR § 438.68.
- 169 Ibid.
- 170 MACPAC, Transcript from Public Meeting, December 13, 2018, 88. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/December-2018-Meeting-Transcript.pdf.
- 171 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Medicaid Program; Medicaid and Children's Health Insurance Plan (CHIP) Managed Care, November 14, 2018, 83 FR 57264-57299. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/14/2018-24626/medicaid-program-

- medicaid-and-childrens-health-insurance-plan-chip-managed-care.
- 172 Ibid.
- 173 Ibid, 57279.
- 174 Government Accountability Office, Health Care Workforce,
 Comprehensive Planning by HHS Needed to Meet National
 Needs, GAO-16-17, December 2015, 10. Available at: https://www.gao.gov/assets/680/674137.pdf.
- 175 Ibid., 12.
- 176 Ibid., 2.
- 177 Ibid., 3.
- 178 Government Accountability Office, Physician Workforce, HHS Needs Better Information to Comprehensively Evaluate Graduate Medical Education Funding, GAO-18-240, March 2018, 17. Available at: https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/690581.pdf.
- 179 Ibid., 43.
- 180 Ibid., 2.
- 181 Ibid., Table: Federal Spending on Graduate Medical Education (GME) Training, 2015.
- 182 Ibid., 1.
- 183 Ibid., 17.
- 184 American Immigration Council, Foreign-Trained

 Doctors are Critical to Serving Many U.S. Communities,

 January 2018, 3-6. Available at: https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/foreign-trained_doctors_are_critical_to_serving_many_us_communities.pdf.
- 185 Kevin B. O'Reilly, How IMGs Have Changed the Face of American Medicine, American Medical Association,
 October 21, 2019. Available at: https://www.ama-assn.org/education/international-medical-education/how-imgs-have-changed-face-american-medicine.
- 186 American Immigration Council, Foreign-Trained Doctors are Critical to Serving Many U.S. Communities, 8.
- 187 E. Hing and S. Lin, Role of International Medical Graduates Providing Office-based Medical Care: United States, 2005– 2006, National Center for Health Statistics, February 2009, 1. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db13.pdf.

188 American Immigration Council, Foreign-Trained Doctors are Critical to Serving Many U.S. Communities, 2, 18.

189 22 C.F.R. § 62.

See also Silva Mathema, Immigrant Doctors Can Help Lower Physician Shortages in Rural America, Center for American Progress, July 29, 2019. Available at: https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/reports/2019/07/29/472619/immigrant-doctors-can-help-lower-physician-shortages-rural-america/.

- 190 22 C.F.R. § 41.63 for IGA waivers. 8 U.S.C. 1182(e) and 8 U.S.C. 1184 for Conrad State 30 Program.
- 191 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, "Conrad 30 Waiver Program." Available at: https://www.uscis.gov/working-united-states/students-and-exchange-visitors/conrad-30-waiver-program.

 See also 8 U.S.C. 1182.
- 192 H.R. 1865, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, Section 103, Section Pub. L. 116-94, December 20, 2019. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/116/bills/hr1865/BILLS-116hr1865enr.pdf.
- 193 Yusra Murad, "Community Health Centers Undergo 'Chaos and Confusion' Without Long-Term Funding," Morning Consult, November 21, 2019. Available at: https://morningconsult.com/2019/11/21/community-health-centers-undergo-chaos-confusion-without-long-term-funding/.
- 194 National Association of Community Health Centers, What Does Health Center Program Funding Support, February 2019. Available at: https://wsd-nachc-sparkinfluence.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/2019/03/What-Does-Health-Center-Program-Funding-Support.pdf.
- 195 Section 330 of the Public Health Service Act (PHSA). 42 U.S.C. §254b.
- 196 Government Accountability Office, Health Centers, Trends in Revenue and Grants Supported by the Community Health Center Fund, GAO-19-496, May 2019, 1-2. Available at: https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/699394.pdf.
- 197 Kaiser Family Foundation, *Community Health Center Revenues by Payer Source*, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/community-health-center-revenues-by-payer-source/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colId%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.

198 Ibid.

See also Congressional Research Service, Federal Health Centers: An Overview, May 19, 2017, 12. Available at: https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43937.pdf.

199 Government Accountability Office, *Physician Workforce*, HHS Needs Better Information to Comprehensively Evaluate Graduate Medical Education Funding, GAO-18-240, 12.

200 Ibid., 42.

201 Ibid.

202 Ibid., 61.

203 Ibid.

- 204 Association of American Medical Colleges, *Medicaid*Graduate Medical Education Payments: Results From the
 2018 50-State Survey, July 2019, 7. Available at: https://store.aamc.org/downloadable/download/sample/sample-id/284/.
- 205 Bipartisan Policy Center, Confronting Rural America's Health Care Crisis, BPC Rural Task Force Policy Recommendations, April 2020. Available at: https://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/WEB_BPC_Rural-Health-Care-Report.pdf.

206 Ibid., 56-58.

207 Ibid.

208 S. 948, Conrad State 30 and Physician Access Reauthorization Act, 116th Congress, 2019-2020, Introduced March 28, 2019. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/948/actions?KWICView=false.

209 Ibid.

- 210 Senator Amy Klobuchar, *Klobuchar*, *Collins*, *Rosen Introduce*Bipartisan Legislation to Increase Number of Doctors in Rural
 and Other Medically Underserved Areas, March 29, 2019.

 Available at: https://www.klobuchar.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2019/3/klobuchar-collins-rosen-introduce-bipartisan-legislation-to-increase-number-of-doctors-in-rural-and-other-medically-underserved-areas.
- 211 H.R. 2895, Conrad State 30 and Physician Access
 Reauthorization Act, 116th Congress, 2019-2020,
 Introduced June 26, 2019. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/2895.

- 212 Silva Mathema, *Immigrant Doctors Can Help Lower*Physician Shortages in Rural America, Center for

 American Progress, July 29, 2019. Available at: https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/reports/2019/07/29/472619/immigrant-doctors-can-help-lower-physician-shortages-rural-america/.
- 213 Ibid.
- 214 Ibid.
- 215 Bipartisan Policy Center, Confronting Rural America's

 Health Care Crisis, April 21, 2020, 58. Available at: https://
 bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/WEB_BPC_Rural-Health-Care-Report.pdf.
- 216 Amy Klobuchar et al., Letter to Mr. Cuccinelli on H-1B and J-1 visa programs in COVID-19 April 14, 2020. Available at: https://www.klobuchar.senate.gov/public/_cache/files/1/9/1911d1dd-9420-4ca0-ba80-caf6eba93a4f/22531E5 F97883A568322D0BE738578B6.414finaluscis.pdf.
- 217 Ibid.
- 218 Ibid.
- 219 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Policy Memorandum-602-0178: Temporary Policy Changes for Certain Foreign Medical Graduates During the COVID-19 National Emergency, May 11, 2020, 3. Available at: https://www.uscis.gov/sites/default/files/USCIS/Laws/Memoranda/2020/PM-602-0178-COVID19MedicalGraduatesMemo-Final_CLEAN.pdf.
- 220 Ibid.
- 221 The Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018.
- 222 H.R. 4378, "Continuing Appropriations Act, 2020, and Health Extenders Act of 2019," Section 1101, Pub. L. 116-59, September 27, 2019. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ59/PLAW-116publ59.pdf.
 - See also H.R. 1865, Further Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020," Section 401, Pub. L. 116-94, December 20, 2019. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/116/bills/hr1865/BILLS-116hr1865enr.pdf.
- 223 Section 3831 of the CARES Act.
- 224 Amy Simmons, "Senate Draft Fails to Deliver for Community Health Centers Fighting COVID-19," National Association of Community Health Centers, March 20, 2020. Available at: www.nachc.org/senate-draft-fails-to-deliver-for-community-health-centers-fighting-covid-19/.

- 225 Kaiser Family Foundation, Distribution of the Nonelderly with Medicaid by Race/Ethnicity, 2018. Available at: https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/distribution-by-raceethnicity-4/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B %22colId%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.
- 226 MACPAC, MACStats: Medicaid and CHIP Data Book,
 December 2019, 5. Available at: https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/MACStats-Medicaid-and-CHIP-Data-Book-December-2019.pdf.
- 227 Ibid., 39-48.
- 228 Prepared by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality for and in consultation with the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Care Coverage, Analyses of the National Healthcare Quality and Disparities Reports: 2000-2008 Trends, March 2014, 2-3. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/quality-of-care/downloads/health-coverage-analyses-of-nhqr-2000-2008-trends.pdf.
- 229 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, *National Healthcare Quality & Disparities Report*, 2018, AHRQ Publication No. 19-0070-EF, September 2019, 25. Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/wysiwyg/research/findings/nhqrdr/2018qdr.pdf.
- 230 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Report to Congress Improving the Identification of Health Care Disparities in Medicaid and CHIP, November 2014, 3.

 Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/quality-of-care/downloads/4302b-rtc-2014.pdf.
- 231 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Surveillance of Health Status in Minority Communities Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health Across the U.S. (REACH U.S.) Risk Factor Survey, United States, 2009," Surveillance Summaries, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 60(6): 1-41, 2, May 20, 2011. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/pdf/ss/ss6006.pdf.
- 232 Diana Crumley and Tricia McGinnis, "Advancing Health Equity in Medicaid: Emerging Value-Based Payment Innovations," Advancing Health Equity, March 26, 2019. Available at: www.solvingdisparities.org/blog/advancing-health-equity-medicaid-emerging-value-based-payment-innovations.
- 233 K. Proctor, S.M. Wilson-Frederick, and S.C. Haffer, "The Limited English Proficient Population: Describing Medicare, Medicaid, and Dual Beneficiaries," *Health* Equity, 2(1): 82-89, 2018. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6071899/.

234 Civil Rights Act of 1964, § 601, Pub. L. No. 88-352, 42 U.S.C. § 2000d.

See also U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Guidance to Federal Financial Assistance Recipients Regarding Title VI Prohibition Against National Origin Discrimination Affecting Limited English Proficient Persons. Available at: https://www.hhs.gov/civil-rights/for-individuals/special-topics/limited-english-proficiency/guidance-federal-financial-assistance-recipients-title-vi/index.html.

- 235 Rehabilitation Act of 1973, § 504. 29 U.S.C. § 794.
- 236 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, *Translation and Interpretation Services*. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/financial-management/medicaid-administrative-claiming/translation-and-interpretation-services/index.html.
- 237 Ibid.

See also Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Re: Increased Federal Matching Funds for Translation and Interpretation Services under Medicaid and CHIP," SHO #10—007, CHIPRA #18, July 1, 2010. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/Federal-Policy-Guidance/downloads/SHO10007.pdf.

- 238 Mara Youdelman, Medicaid and CHIP Reimbursement Models for Language Services, February 7, 2017. Avaliable at: https://healthlaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Medicaid-CHIP-LEP-models-FINAL.pdf.
- 239 45 CFR § 92.4
- 240 Section 1557 of the ACA.

See also 45 CFR §§ 92.1 through 92.303.

- 241 42 U.S.C. § 1396d(y)(1).
- 242 Division for Heart Disease and Stroke Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Addressing Chronic Disease through Community Health Workers: A Policy and Systems-Level Approach, Second Edition, April 2015, 1. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/ dhdsp/docs/chw_brief.pdf.

See also Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Community Health Workers: Roles and Opportunities in Health Care Delivery System Reform, January 2016. Available at: https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/168956/CHWPolicy.pdf.

243 Division for Heart Disease and Stroke Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Addressing Chronic Disease through Community Health Workers: A Policy and Systems-Level Approach, 1.

See also Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Community Health Workers: Roles and Opportunities in Health Care Delivery System Reform, 2.

See also Center for Health Care Strategies, Recognizing and Sustaining the Value of Community Health Workers and Promotores, January 2020, 1-2. Available at: https://www.chcs.org/media/CHCS-CHCF-CHWP-Brief_010920_FINAL.pdf.

- 244 Community Preventive Services Task Force, Cardiovascular Disease: Interventions Engaging Community Health Workers, March 2015. Available at: https://www.thecommunityguide.org/findings/cardiovascular-disease-prevention-and-control-interventions-engaging-community-health.
- 245 Division for Heart Disease and Stroke Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Addressing Chronic Disease through Community Health Workers: A Policy and Systems-Level Approach.

See also Division for Heart Disease and Stroke Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Policy Evidence Assessment Report: Community Health Worker Components. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/dhdsp/pubs/docs/chw_evidence_assessment_report.pdf.

See also Prepared by RTI International–University of North Carolina Evidence-based Practice Center, Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, Outcomes of Community Health Worker Interventions, Evidence Report/Technology Assessment, Number 181, Contract No. 290 2007 10056 I, June 2009, 134-135. Available at: https://www.ahrq.gov/downloads/pub/evidence/pdf/comhealthwork/comhwork.pdf.

246 National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Policy Options for Facilitating the Use of Community Health Workers in Health Delivery Systems*.

Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/dhdsp/pubs/docs/CHW_Policy_Brief_508.pdf.

- 247 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Community Health Workers: Roles and Opportunities in Health Care Delivery System Reform, 4-5.
 - See also National Academy for State Health Policy, State Community Health Worker Models. Available at: https://nashp.org/state-community-health-worker-models/.
- 248 Center for Health Care Strategies, Recognizing and Sustaining the Value of Community Health Workers and Promotores, 5-7.
 - See also Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Community Health Workers: Roles and Opportunities in Health Care Delivery System Reform, 8-9.
- 249 Kaiser Family Foundation, A View From the States: Key Medicaid Policy Changes, Results from a 50-State Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2019 and 2020, 30.
- 250 Center for Health Care Strategies, Recognizing and Sustaining the Value of Community Health Workers and Promotores, 5-7.
- 251 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, *State Medicaid Director Letter* 07-011, August 15, 2007. Available at: https://downloads/SMD081507A.pdf.
- 252 A.S. Daniels, S. Bergeson, and K.J. Myrick, "Defining Peer Roles and Status Among Community Health Workers and Peer Support Specialists in Integrated Systems of Care," *Psychiatric Services*, 68(12): 1296-1298, July 17, 2017. Available at: https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/full/10.1176/appi.ps.201600378#.
- 253 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, An Assessment of Innovative Models of Peer Support Services in Behavioral Health to Reduce Preventable Acute Hospitalization and Readmissions, December 2015, 56. Available at: https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/205411/PeerSupServ.pdf.
- 254 J. Repper and T. Carter, "A Review of the Literature on Peer Support in Mental Health Services," *Journal of Mental Health*, 20, 392-411, 2011. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21770786.
- 255 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Nondiscrimination in Health*

and Health Education Programs or Activities, final rule, 2020-11758, June 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/19/2020-11758/nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities-delegation-of-authority.

See also Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health Programs and Activities; Final Rule, May 18, 2016. 81 FR 31375. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/05/18/2016-11458/nondiscrimination-in-health-programs-and-activities.

- 256 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities, final rule, 2020-11758, June 19, 2020. Available at: https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/19/2020-11758/ nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-educationprograms-or-activities-delegation-of-authority.
- 257 Ibid.

See also 45 CFR § 92.8(d).

- 258 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities, final rule, 2020-11758, June 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/19/2020-11758/nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities-delegation-of-authority.
- 259 Ibid.
- 260 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities, proposed rule, June 14, 2019. 84 F.R. 27846, 27882. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2019/06/14/2019-11512/nondiscriminationin-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities.
- 261 Ibid.
- 262 45 C.F.R. § 92.201(a).

- 263 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities, final rule, 2020-11758, June 19, 2020. Available at: https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/19/2020-11758/ nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-educationprograms-or-activities-delegation-of-authority.
- 264 45 C.F.R. § 92.201(b).
- 265 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities, final rule, 2020-11758, June 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/19/2020-11758/nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities-delegation-of-authority.
- 266 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Office for Civil Rights, Office of the Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nondiscrimination in Health and Health Education Programs or Activities, final rule, 2020-11758, June 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/06/19/2020-11758/nondiscrimination-in-health-and-health-education-programs-or-activities-delegation-of-authority.
- 267 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Increasing the Physical Accessibility of Health Care Facilities, May 2017, 2-3. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/OMH/Downloads/Issue-Brief-Physical-AccessibilityBrief.pdf.
- 268 M. Karpman and S.K. Long, QuickTake: Even with Coverage,
 Many Adults Have Problems Getting Health Care, with
 Problems Most Prevalent among Adults with Disabilities,
 Urban Institute, September 24, 2015. Available at: http://htms.urban.org/quicktakes/Many-Adults-Have-Problems-Getting-Health-Care.html.
- 269 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Modernizing
 Health Care to Improve Physical Accessibility, 2. Available at:
 https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/
 OMH/Downloads/OMH-Modernizing-Health-CarePhysical-Accessibility.pdf.
- 270 Disability Rights Education & Defense Fund, Medicaid Healthcare Accessibility for People with Disabilities, DREDF Legal Position Paper. Available at: https://dredf.org/public-policy/health-access-to-care-old/medicaid-healthcare-accessibility-for-people-with-disabilities/.

- 271 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Increasing the Physical Accessibility of Health Care Facilities, May 2017, 6-7. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/OMH/Downloads/Issue-Brief-Physical-AccessibilityBrief.pdf.
- 272 World Health Organization, *About the Social Determinants* of *Health*. Available at: https://www.who.int/social_determinants/sdh_definition/en/.
 - See also World Health Organization, Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity Through Action on the Social Determinants of Health. Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/43943/9789241563703 eng. pdf?sequence=.1.
- 273 State Health & Value Strategies, Addressing Social Factors
 That Affect Health: Emerging Trends and Leading Edge
 Practices in Medicaid, Authored by Manatt Health, April
 2019. Available at: https://www.shvs.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/Social-Factors-That-Affect-Health-Final.pdf.
- 274 K. DeSalvo and M.O. Leavitt, For An Option To Address Social Determinants Of Health, Look To Medicaid, July 8, 2019.

 Available at: https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20190701.764626/full/.
- 275 Ibid.
- 276 Section 1903 of the SSA.
- 277 Section 1905 of the SSA.
- 278 42 CFR § 430.25.
- 279 42 CFR 441.360(b).
- 280 42 CFR § 438.3.
- 281 42 CFR §§ 438.802 through 438.818.
- 282 42 CFR § 438.3(e)(2).
- 283 Ibid.
- 284 42 CFR § 438.3(e)(1).
- 285 42 CFR § 438.3(e)(1)(i).
- 286 42 CFR § 438.8.
- 287 42 CFR § 438.8(c).
- 288 42 CFR § 438.8.

289 42 CFR § 438.8(e)(2)(i)(A).

See also 42 CFR § 438.3(e)(1)(i).

- 290 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Coverage of Housing-Related Activities and Services for Individuals with Disabilities, CMCS Informational Bulletin, June 26, 2015. Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/CIB-06-26-2015. pdf.
- 291 Alex M. Azar II, Secretary for the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "The Root of the Problem: America's Social Determinants of Health," Speech delivered at the Hatch Foundation for Civility and Solutions, Washington, D.C., November 14, 2018. Available at: https://www.hhs.gov/about/leadership/secretary/speeches/2018-speeches/the-root-of-the-problem-americas-social-determinants-of-health.html.
- 292 Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018, Pub. L. No. 115–123, 132 Stat. 201 § 50322 (February 9, 2018). Available at: https://www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ123/PLAW-115publ123.pdf.
- 293 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, *Technical Corrections to the Special Terms and Conditions for the North Carolina 1115 Demonstration Project, North Carolina Medicaid Reform Demonstration, 11-W00313/4, April 25, 2019.* Available at: https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/nc/nc-medicaid-reform-ca.pdf.

294 Ibid.

- See also North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, About Healthy Opportunities. Available at: https://www.ncdhhs.gov/about/department-initiatives/healthy-opportunities/about-healthy-opportunities.
- 295 Kaiser Family Foundation, A First Look at North Carolina's Section 1115 Medicaid Waiver's Healthy Opportunities Pilots, May 2019. Available at: http://files.kff.org/attachment/Lisue-Brief-A-First-Look-at-North-Carolinas-Section-1115-Medicaid-Waivers-Healthy-Opportunities-Pilots.
- 296 Center for Outcomes Research and Education in partnership with Enterprise Community Partners, Inc., Health in Housing: Exploring the Intersection Between Housing and Health Care, February 2016, 7.

 Available at: https://www.enterprisecommunity.org/download?fid=5703&nid=4247.

- 297 The Bipartisan Policy Center, *Next Steps in Chronic Care Expanding Innovative Medicare Benefits*, July 2019, 23-41.

 Available at: https://bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Next-Steps-in-Chronic-Care.pdf.
- 298 Ibid.
- 299 Screening tool developed by The SCAN Foundation and multiple partners, "My Care, My Choice." Available at: https://www.mycaremychoice.org/en.



1225 Eye St NW, Suite 1000 Washington, DC 20005

bipartisanpolicy.org

202 - 204 - 2400

The Bipartisan Policy Center (BPC) is a Washington, D.C.-based think tank that actively fosters bipartisanship by combining the best ideas from both parties to promote health, security, and opportunity for all Americans. Our policy solutions are the product of informed deliberations by former elected and appointed officials, business and labor leaders, and academics and advocates who represent both ends of the political spectrum.

BPC prioritizes one thing above all else: getting things done.



● @BPC_Bipartisan



facebook.com/BipartisanPolicyCenter



instagram.com/BPC_Bipartisan

Policy Areas

Economy

Energy

Finance

Governance

Health

Housing

Immigration

Infrastructure

National Security



1225 Eye Street NW, Suite 1000 Washington, D.C. 20005

IDEAS. ACTION. RESULTS.